GRADUATE SCHOOL OF BUSINESS AND PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION

1959-1960

CORNELL UNIVERSITY ANNOUNCEMENTS

Published by Cornell University at Edmund Ezra Day Hall, 18 East Avenue, Ithaca, New York, every two weeks throughout the calendar year. Volume 50. Number 14. December 31, 1958. Second-class mail privileges authorized at the post office at Ithaca, New York, December 14, 1916, under the act of August 24, 1912.



CONTENTS

FACULTY AND STAFF	5
ADVISORY COUNCILS	8
THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF BUSINESS AND PUBLIC ADMINIS-	
TRATION	10
Aim and Philosophy	10
The Faculty	11
Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration	12
Methods of Instruction	13
Facilities	14
Library and Research Resources	14
The Publications Program	
	15
Research Programs	16
DEGREE PROGRAMS	17
Toward a Master's Degree	17
The Doctor of Philosophy Degree	21
Military Science and Tactics	28
SPECIÁL TRAINING PROGRAMS FOR INDUSTRY AND GOV-	
ERNMENT	29
Program Design	29
Management Research Institute	30
The Executive Development Program	31
Hospital Administrators Development Program	31
Management Training for Highway Officials	32
Management Training for Highway Officials	32
Management Training for Highway Officials	32 32
Management Training for Highway Officials	
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum	32 32
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference	32
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program	32 32 32 33
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management	32 32 32 33 33
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM	32 32 32 33 33 34
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association	32 32 32 33 33 34 34
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference	32 32 32 33 33 34 34 35
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference Professional Associations	32 32 32 33 33 34 34 35 36
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference Professional Associations Cornell Campus Activities	32 32 32 33 33 34 34 35 36 37
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference Professional Associations Cornell Campus Activities STUDENT AND ALUMNI SERVICES	32 32 33 33 34 34 35 36 37 38
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference Professional Associations Cornell Campus Activities STUDENT AND ALUMNI SERVICES Student Counseling	32 32 33 33 34 34 35 36 37 38
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference Professional Associations Cornell Campus Activities STUDENT AND ALUMNI SERVICES Student Counseling Health Services and Medical Care	32 32 33 33 34 34 35 36 37 38 38 39
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference Professional Associations Cornell Campus Activities STUDENT AND ALUMNI SERVICES Student Counseling Health Services and Medical Care Housing	32 32 33 33 34 34 35 36 37 38 38 39 40
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference Professional Associations Cornell Campus Activities STUDENT AND ALUMNI SERVICES Student Counseling Health Services and Medical Care Housing Automobiles	32 32 32 33 34 34 35 36 37 38 38 39 40 42
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference Professional Associations Cornell Campus Activities STUDENT AND ALUMNI SERVICES Student Counseling Health Services and Medical Care Housing Automobiles Financial Assistance	32 32 33 33 34 34 35 36 37 38 38 39 40 42 42
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference Professional Associations Cornell Campus Activities STUDENT AND ALUMNI SERVICES Student Counseling Health Services and Medical Care Housing Automobiles Financial Assistance Placement Services	32 32 32 33 33 34 34 35 36 37 38 38 39 40 42 42 44
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference Professional Associations Cornell Campus Activities STUDENT AND ALUMNI SERVICES Student Counseling Health Services and Medical Care Housing Automobiles Financial Assistance Placement Services Alumni Services	32 32 32 33 33 34 34 35 36 37 38 38 39 40 42 42 44 46
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference Professional Associations Cornell Campus Activities STUDENT AND ALUMNI SERVICES Student Counseling Health Services and Medical Care Housing Automobiles Financial Assistance Placement Services Alumni Services ENTRANCE PROCEDURES	32 32 32 33 33 34 34 35 36 37 38 38 39 40 42 44 46 47
Management Training for Highway Officials Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses The Cornell Marketing Management Forum Agricultural Industries Conference Food Distribution Program Agricultural Industries Management THE STUDENT PROGRAM The Student Association The Annual Management Conference Professional Associations Cornell Campus Activities STUDENT AND ALUMNI SERVICES Student Counseling Health Services and Medical Care Housing Automobiles Financial Assistance Placement Services Alumni Services	32 32 32 33 33 34 34 35 36 37 38 38 39 40 42 44 46

Winter scene from McGraw Hall, looking down the slope toward the men's residential halls.

Registration	51
Tuition and Fees	51
Veterans' Benefits	52
Living Costs	52
Health Requirements on Entrance	52
COURSE REQUIREMENTS	54
For the Degree of Master of Business Administration	54
For the Degree of Master of Public Administration	55
Exemptions	57
CONCENTRATIONS	58
Accounting	58
Agricultural Management	59
Business Management	61
City Management	61
Finance	62
Hospital Administration	63
Managerial Economics	66
Marketing	67
Personnel Management	68
Production	68
Public Management	69
Transportation	72
Special	72
DESCRIPTION OF COURSES	73
Accounting	73
Administrative Process	74
Agricultural Management	76
Business Management	77
Economics and Policy	77
Finance	79
Hospital Administration	81
Law	83
Marketing	85
Personnel and Human Relations	85
Production	86
Public Management	87
Statistics and Mathematics	89
Transportation	89
Numerical Index of Courses	90
The Student Body	92
Participants in the Executive Development Program, 1958	97
Participants in the Executive Development Program, 1958	99
Index (Numerical) of Courses	90
INDEX OF SUBJECTS	100

FACULTY AND STAFF*

OFFICERS OF ADMINISTRATION

Deane W. Malott, M.B.A., LL.D., D.C.S., President of the University C. Stewart Sheppard, M.B.A., Ph.D., Dean of the School and Professor of Business Administration

David A. Thomas, M.B.A., Ph.D., C.P.A., Assistant Dean of the School and Professor of Accounting

John M. Rathmell, M.B.A., Ph.D., Secretary of the Faculty and Associate Professor of Marketing

FACULTY

- Robert A. Anderson, M.S., Assistant Director of the Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration and Assistant Professor of Hospital Administration
- Fredrick T. Bent, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Public Administration Harold Bierman, Jr., M.B.A., Ph.D., Associate Professor of Accounting and Editor of The Federal Accountant
- Frederick L. Bird, Ph.D., Visiting Professor of Public Administration Earl Brooks, M.S., Professor of Administration and Director of Special Programs
- Ernest Dale, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Business Administration
- Melvin G. de Chazeau, Ph.D., Professor of Business Economics and Policy and Acting Director of Doctoral Program
- Donald English, M.B.A., Professor of Accounting, Emeritus
- Frank F. Gilmore, S.M., Professor of Business Administration and Director of Executive Development Program
- Joseph E. Hampton, Ph.D., C.P.A., Assistant Professor of Accounting and Assistant to the Editor of The Federal Accountant
- Albert M. Hillhouse, J.D., Ph.D., Professor of Public Administration† Robert S. Holmes, LL.B., Ph.D., Associate Professor of Accounting†
- John G. B. Hutchins, Ph.D., Professor of Business History and Transportation
- Frederic C. LeRocker, M.H.A., Director of the Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration and Professor of Hospital Administration
- William S. McCann, M.D., Visiting Professor of Administrative Medicine
- Arthur E. Nilsson, M.B.A., Ph.D., Professor of Finance

^{*}As of January 1, 1959.

[†]On leave, academic year 1958-1959.

Robert Vance Presthus, Ph.D., Professor of Public Administration and Editor of the Administrative Science Quarterly

John M. Rathmell, M.B.A., Ph.D., Associate Professor of Marketing Louis S. Reed, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Medical Economics and

Research Associate in Hospital Administration

Milton I. Roemer, M.A., M.D., M.P.H., Director of Research of the Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration and Associate Professor of Administrative Medicine

Max Shain, M.P.H., Assistant Professor of Hospital Administration and Research Associate in Hospital Administration

William H. Shannon, M.B.A., LL.B., C.P.A., Professor of Accounting C. Stewart Sheppard, M.B.A., Ph.D., Professor of Business Administration

George A. Shipman, Ph.D., Visiting Professor of Public Administration Seymour Smidt, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Managerial Economics David A. Thomas, M.B.A., Ph.D., C.P.A., Professor of Accounting

Paul P. Van Riper, Ph.D., Professor of Administration and Director of Doctoral Program†

Frank Wallace, M.B.A., C.P.A., Professor of Administration and Director of Management Research Program

J. Hart Walters, Jr., Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Marketing

Paul Wasserman, M.S., M.S. in L.S., Associate Professor of Bibliography and Librarian

Norman I. Wengert, LL.D., Ph.D., Visiting Professor of Public Administration

Rodney F. White, M.Com., Assistant Professor of Administration and Research Associate in Hospital Administration

ELECTED MEMBERS FROM OTHER FACULTIES

Helen G. Canoyer, Ph.D., Professor of Marketing and Dean, College of Home Economics

Martin P. Catherwood, Ph.D., Professor and Dean, School of Industrial and Labor Relations

Archie T. Dotson, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Government, College of Arts and Sciences

E. Hugh Luckey, M.D., Sc.D., Professor of Medicine, Medical College Edward A. Lutz, Ph.D., Professor of Public Administration, College of Agriculture

Howard B. Meek, Ph.D., Sc.D. in Ed., Professor of Hotel Administration and Dean, School of Hotel Administration

John W. Reps, M.R.P., Associate Professor of City and Regional Planning, College of Architecture

[†]On leave, academic year 1958-1959.

LECTURERS AND RESEARCH STAFF

Harold D. Birckmayer, M.B.A., Teaching Assistant L. Vaughn Blankenship, B.A., Research Assistant

Mary K. Bloetjes, Ph.D., Professor of Institutional Management, College of Home Economics

John E. Burton, M.B.A., Lecturer in Public Administration and Vice President-Business of the University

Muriel R. Carbery, R.N., M.S., Lecturer in Hospital Administration; Dean and Associate Professor of Nursing, School of Nursing; Director of Nursing Service, The New York Hospital-Cornell Medical Center

Carl H. Chatters, LL.D., Lecturer in Municipal Administration

Conrad P. Cotter, M.P.A., Research Assistant

C. L. Dickinson, Lecturer in Agricultural Management

Edward S. Flash, Jr., M.P.A., Lecturer in Public Administration

Peter Gensler, M.B.A., Teaching Assistant

Elfaged Gobena, B.A., Research Assistant

Emanuel Hayt, LL.B., Lecturer in Hospital Administration

Veronica Lyons, R.N., M.A., Lecturer in Hospital Administration; Professor of Nursing and Associate Dean, School of Nursing

Robert C. Morris, M.S., Research Assistant

James Bruce Neighbor, M.A., Research Assistant

Laura L. Simms, R.N., M.Ed., Lecturer in Hospital Administration; Assistant Professor of Surgical Nursing and Department Head, Surgical Nursing Service, The New York Hospital-Cornell Medical Center

Laurence D. Stoddard, B.A., Teaching Assistant Lawrence X. Tarpey, M.B.A., Research Assistant John D. Van Blarcom, B.D., Teaching Assistant David Walsh, Lecturer in Hospital Administration

ADMINISTRATIVE STAFF

Edla L. Beald, B.S., Administrative Aide to the Dean Inez M. King, Administrative Aide to the Dean Betsey Ann Olive, B.S. in L.S., Associate Librarian and Reference Librarian

ADVISORY COUNCILS*

ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE SCHOOL

Chester I. Barnard, LL.D., Sc.D., Former Chairman of the Board, National Science Foundation; Former President, New Jersey Bell Telephone Company; Former President, The Rockefeller Foundation

Lucius D. Clay, LL.D., Chairman of the Board, Continental Can Company, Inc.; General, U.S.A., retired

Edward T. Dickinson, A.B., Commissioner of Commerce, New York State

Clarence Francis, LL.D., D.C.S., Former Chairman of the Board, General Foods Corporation

Luther Gulick, Ph.D., Litt.D., LL.D., Administrator, City of New York;

President, Institute of Public Administration (on leave)

Pendleton Herring, Ph.D., President, Social Science Research Council James A. McConnell, B.S., Former Assistant Secretary, Department of Agriculture; Former Executive Vice President, Cooperative Grange League Federation Exchange, Inc.

John P. Syme, M.E., Vice President, Johns-Mansville Corporation Arnold J. Zurcher, A.M., Ph.D., Executive Director, The Alfred P. Sloan Foundation, Inc.

ADVISORY COMMITTEE FOR HOSPITAL ADMINISTRATION

Raymond P. Sloan, Vice President, The Alfred P. Sloan Foundation, Inc. (Chairman)

Chester I. Barnard, Former Chairman of the Board, National Science Foundation; Former President, New Jersey Bell Telephone Company; Former President, The Rockefeller Foundation

Ray E. Brown, Superintendent, University Clinics, University of Chicago

Robin C. Buerki, Executive Director, Henry Ford Hospital George Bugbee, President, Health Information Foundation

Walter S. Carpenter, Jr., Chairman of the Board, E. I. du Pont de Nemours and Company

Martin P. Catherwood, Dean, New York State School of Industrial and Labor Relations, Cornell University

^{*}As of January 1, 1959.

Edwin L. Crosby, Director, American Hospital Association

John E. Deitrick, Dean, Medical College, Cornell University

Joseph M. Henry, Executive Director, Rochester Regional Hospital Council

Joseph C. Hinsey, Director, New York Hospital-Cornell Medical Center Jack Masur, Assistant Surgeon General and Director, Clinical Center, National Institutes of Health, U.S. Public Health Service

Howard B. Meek, Dean, School of Hotel Administration, Cornell

University

Norman S. Moore, Head, Department of Clinical and Preventive Medicine, and Physician-in-Chief, Infirmary and Clinic, Cornell University

Henry N. Pratt, Director, New York Hospital

Richard D. Vanderwarker, Executive Vice President, Memorial Center for Cancer and Allied Diseases

Donald R. Young, President, Russell Sage Foundation

THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF BUSINESS AND PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION

AIM AND PHILOSOPHY

THE PRINCIPAL purpose of the Cornell Graduate School of Business and Public Administration is to provide the best possible education for men and women at the graduate level for careers as business administrators and public administrators.

Administration is regarded in this School as an activity which may be usefully studied and as a skill which may be developed. The administrator is continuously concerned with promoting his organization and determining its objectives, with the consideration of the means to these ends, and with the implementation of his decisions through appropriate delegation of duties and the effective motivation of those concerned. The professionally competent administrator is distinguished particularly by his ability to identify and evaluate the significant aspects of his problem and to make wise decisions. He will be regardful of all the pertinent factors bearing on his problem—economic, social, and political. He will understand how to select and train his personnel, and how to function in his organization so as to secure willing, effective, and coordinated support from those both below and above him in the authority structure. Administrators function at many levels in an organization, but the advantages flowing from wise decisions, and the costs of unwise ones, multiply rapidly as one approaches the upper levels where heavy responsibility for determining goals, means, and methods rests. Hence it is to these levels that this School devotes its major attention.

In this School it is held that the award of the professional degrees of M.B.A. and M.P.A. signify: (a) knowledge and mastery of a body of basic literature appropriate to the degree; (b) an ability to make decisions wisely in the important functional areas appropriate to the degree; (c) an ability to deal rationally with the problems of top levels of administration; (d) the possession of standards of professional competence, both technical and ethical; (e) an advanced understanding of the problems of administration in some area; and (f) an interest in and understanding of how the art of administration can be advanced. The teaching programs are designed to achieve these objectives.

The program for each of the degrees has been designed especially to meet the needs of each group of students. For each degree there is a broadly conceived core program, some features of which are common to both degrees, and there is a wide range of advanced courses. It should be noted, however, that this School presents advantages not found in others specializing in either business or public administration in that a student has excellent opportunities to learn about problems and methods in the field other than that in which he is working by taking its courses and through contact with students and faculty. There are many features of governmental operations which are of great interest to businessmen, and likewise public administrators require increasing knowledge of business affairs and practices. There is much conceptual material which is common to both. In American life the business and public administrative organizations are not watertight compartments, and hence many persons pass back and forth.

This School is not interested primarily in vocational training for narrowly defined administrative areas associated with certain industries or with particular types of governmental activity. However, in some cases where unusual conditions and problems exist, special studies are made available both as concentrations and courses. One of these cases is Hospital Administration in which there is a substantial offering which may be approached through either basic degree program.

The School also is interested in the development of the art of administration along more scientific lines; it accordingly gives advanced courses and seminars in Administrative Science and publishes the Administrative Science Quarterly.

It is our view that in the administrative world of tomorrow more than general education and more than empirical judgments will be required of leaders in business and governmental organizations. More systematic marshaling of information, more rational analysis, and more scientific treatment of human relations will be required. This program has as one of its objectives the provision of the foundations, both con-

ceptual and operational, on which the student can build further, both in professional practice and in formal study for the doctorate.

THE FACULTY

The heart of any educational institution lies in its faculty and in faculty-student relationships. Members of the faculty have been selected for their ability to teach, their capacity to supervise and conduct administrative research, and their theoretical training and actual experience in business and public administration. Their continuing association with business organizations and public agencies serves to underline the relevance of the curriculum to the realities of the administrative world.

The faculty is composed primarily of a core of full-time members on the staff of the School. However, a number of faculty members of other Cornell colleges and schools are associated with this School in various cooperative programs. The efforts of these full-time faculty members are further supported by lecturers who give part-time instruction and by a large number of guest lecturers in specialized fields who contribute to seminar sessions and class discussions.

The limited number of students and the faculty-student ratio permit, except in the case of a few of the required courses, relatively small classes as well as careful faculty attention to the special problems of individual students. Even in the few large classes, special sections are normally arranged to facilitate discussion and case analysis.

SLOAN INSTITUTE OF HOSPITAL ADMINISTRATION

In recognition of the hospital's expanding role in the modern community and of its complex management problems. The Alfred P. Sloan Foundation, Inc., with a basic grant of \$750,000 in the summer of 1955, made possible the establishment within the academic framework of this School of a new experimental program in hospital administration, designed to provide a calculated balance between an administrative and management emphasis on the one hand and health program considerations on the other.

The formation of the Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration represents not only the development of a special research program to implement the experimental design of the Institute, but also of an appropriate teaching program complementing the other academic programs of this School. Immediate responsibility for the program rests with its full-time Director, drawing, in turn, upon the resources of a distinguished advisory committee and an interdisciplinary faculty not only from this School but also from other Cornell units, particularly the School of Hotel Administration, the School of Industrial and Labor Relations, the Medical College, the College of Home Economics, and the School of Nursing.

RESEARCH PROGRAM

The modern hospital presents difficult problems in administrative and financial practice. The resolution of complex situations in the relationship of hospitals to consumers and to the health professions has far-reaching implications. In order to advance the hospital's usefulness to society, the establishment of adequately supported, continuing research programs is essential. The Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration maintains a permanent, multi-disciplinary research staff whose efforts are directed toward a wide range of problems in

the hospital and health field. This staff also participates actively in the teaching program.

DEGREE PROGRAM

The Sloan Institute offers a two-year academic program which is integrated into the work for the degrees of Master of Business Administration and Master of Public Administration. Courses in the health area and administration of hospitals complement those devoted to basic administration and management skills. A closely coordinated program of field training rounds out this educational experience. For further information concerning the degree program, see the "Hospital Administration" section in the discussion of "Concentrations" later in this Announcement. For information on financial awards, refer to the "Student and Alumni Services" section. Administration to the program is obtained through the regular admissions procedures outlined in the section on "Entrance Procedures."

EXTENSION PROGRAM

It is the policy of the Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration to maintain close and constructive relationships with the field. Through various extension activities, the facilities of the Institute and of the University are used to serve a growing number of hospitals and related agencies. Foremost among such activities at this time is the six-week Hospital Administrators Development Program conducted during the early summer; a description of this program is provided elsewhere in this Announcement. In addition, institutes and conferences are scheduled for hospital trustees, administrators, and other groups. Research findings frequently are presented at such meetings.

FURTHER INFORMATION

For further information concerning any aspect of the program outlined above, write to the Director, Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration, Graduate School of Business and Public Administration, Rand Hall, Cornell University, Ithaca, N.Y.

METHODS OF INSTRUCTION

Recognizing the problem of bringing reality into the classroom, the School places a distinct emphasis on the *case method* of instruction. The development of general rules and principles is also a major concern of the School, but, whenever possible, students are introduced to the intricacies of administrative action by requiring them to analyze and develop a course of responsible action toward real-life situations.

The School does not presume that its students will be immediately qualified to become top administrators. However, this kind of training should shorten the student's apprenticeship and substantially increase his comprehension of all types of administrative and managerial activity.

FACILITIES

The School is housed in the north wing of McGraw Hall on Cornell's lower campus, overlooking Cayuga Lake in the celebrated Finger Lakes region of New York State. With but few exceptions, classes are held in McGraw Hall, which also contains the administrative offices of the School, the Business and Public Administration library, faculty offices, a student and faculty lounge and snack bar, and the B. & P.A. Student Association offices. This physical unity in all activities of the School fosters, in turn, that close association among students and faculty which is so desirable in graduate academic and professional training.

However, the many students who may wish to avail themselves of work in the other parts of the University, in individual courses or combined programs, can expect to have at their disposal the combined resources and facilities of a major educational and research institution.

In addition to the primarily academic facilities of McGraw Hall and the University in general, the University has placed largely at the disposal of this School the graduate living facilities of Boldt Hall and Boldt Tower, modern residential halls within a block of McGraw Hall. A considerable number of the School's single male students occupy these residential halls—a situation that facilitates the group discussion of cases and problems so important to an integrated professional program. For other housing information, see "Housing" in the section "Student and Alumni Services."

LIBRARY AND RESEARCH RESOURCES

The library of the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration is on the second floor of McGraw Hall. It maintains a constantly growing basic and selective collection of books, pamphlets, periodicals, documents, and reports. The essential aim of the library program is to provide a working laboratory of published material which sheds light on the various aspects of the administrative process as well as on the subject matter fields in which course work and research are carried on.

The library receives regularly and maintains files of periodicals, journals, financial and advisory services, government publications, and selected company publications. It provides, as well, pertinent documentary material from the different levels of government. A highlight of the collection is the extensive file of annual reports of principal

domestic and foreign corporations and data from these same companies on their internal management policies and procedures.

A reference collection is maintained and professionally staffed to provide direct assistance to students in the solution of academic and research problems. Provision is also made for the library guidance of students in the preparation of reports and independent research. Detailed bibliographic assistance is provided for doctoral candidates.

To familiarize the students with the working bibliographic and research tools in business and public administration, instruction is given in "Information Sources in Administration."

In addition to the library of the School, the main University Library and other departmental libraries, notably that of the School of Industrial and Labor Relations, are also accessible to students of this School. The government documents collection of the University Library is one of the largest in the country. Altogether the library holdings of the University total some 2,000,000 volumes, making Cornell one of the major library research centers in the United States.

THE PUBLICATIONS PROGRAM

The publications program of the School complements the teaching and research programs. For publications currently available, inquiries should be directed to the Administrative Aide to the Dean, in care of this School, McGraw Hall.

ADMINISTRATIVE SCIENCE QUARTERLY

The School publishes Administrative Science Quarterly, a scholarly journal concerned with advancing basic understanding of administration through empirical investigation and theoretical analysis. The Quarterly contains articles, book reviews, and abstracts relating to administration in several types of enterprises and environments, including business, governmental, hospital, military, and educational. Inquiries relating to this publication should be sent to Robert V. Presthus, Editor, Administrative Science Quarterly, in care of this School, McGraw Hall.

THE FEDERAL ACCOUNTANT

In cooperation with the Federal Government Accountants Association, the School publishes *The Federal Accountant*, a quarterly journal dedicated to the advancement of accounting principles, conventions, and auditing standards in their application to the operations of the federal government. The journal contains articles, book reviews, and abstracts relating to accounting in all environments in which

federal accountants work. Inquiries relating to this publication should be directed to Harold Bierman, Jr., Editor, *The Federal Accountant*, in care of this School, McGraw Hall.

CORNELL SERIES IN POLICY AND ADMINISTRATION

The School also publishes books and monographs on various aspects of administration and policy. Two studies have been published so far: Information for Administrators, by Paul Wasserman, and Statistical Method in Comparative Administration: The Turkish Conseil D'Etat, by Robert V. Presthus.

REPRINT SERIES

The School also publishes a reprint series in which articles of exceptional interest are made available to students and practitioners of administration. Finally, the School publishes monographs, often of a bibliographical nature, which are helpful to research scholars in special fields such as decision making and the measurement of organizational effectiveness.

RESEARCH PROGRAMS

In its research program, the School seeks to advance understanding of administration through empirical studies of business firms, governmental agencies, hospitals, and similar enterprises. These enterprises are observed in interaction with their environment, and research is focused on the ways in which objectives are determined, resources are acquired, allocated, and controlled, and activities coordinated. Research projects now under way include a study of the social origins and career patterns of federal civil servants; various studies by the Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration on various aspects of hospital organization and administration; a management research project which seeks to determine the impact of executive development programs and their effectiveness; and a broad inquiry into organizational and economic trends in the field of agricultural industries.

The research program provides a limited number of stipends as well as dissertation opportunities for advanced graduate students, who participate in data collection and analysis under faculty guidance.

DEGREE PROGRAMS

TOWARD A MASTER'S DEGREE

AT THE Master's level, the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration confers two professional degrees, the Master of Business Administration (M.B.A.), and the Master of Public Administration (M.P.A.).

The School affords a variety of opportunities for study adapted to the particular needs of the student, depending upon his background, his abilities, and his primary vocational interests. The programs of study in specialized areas of business administration or in governmental administration are undertaken only after the student has demonstrated a reasonable understanding of the principles of management and of the use of the basic tools of management—methods of economic, financial, statistical analysis, and administrative accounting—as employed in the management process. Accordingly, in the two-year program leading to the professional degrees, the first-year course of study is largely predetermined.

On the completion of the first year's requirements, a candidate for either degree will select a *field of concentration* for more intensive study. The principal fields of concentration are detailed under "Course Requirements for the M.B.A. and M.P.A." and "Concentrations." However, as indicated later in this section, special programs suited to the needs of qualified students may be developed.

Candidates for either degree must normally complete courses carrying a minimum of 62 approved credit hours of work at the graduate level in order to qualify for the degree. Although a grade of 60 or above in any course will assure academic credit for the course, a weighted average grade in any term of less than 70 per credit hour is considered evidence of unsatisfactory work and may result in dismissal.

THE MASTER'S DEGREE WITH DISTINCTION

The School confers the M.B.A. and M.P.A. degrees with distinction upon a limited number of students. The attainment of the degree with distinction indicates not only excellence in course work but also a broad knowledge of both business and public administration in general and an ability to integrate effectively the materials of separate courses.

To become a candidate for the degree with distinction a student must have at the beginning of his fourth term: (1) a scholastic average which places him at least in the upper ten per cent of his class—normally an average of 85 or better; and (2) the approval of the faculty. To receive the degree with distinction a candidate must meet two further requirements: (1) he must present written work which meets specifications set out by the faculty; and (2) he must pass an individual oral examination before the faculty. Students who successfully pass these requirements are excused from final examinations in courses offered by the regular faculty of this School.

Students eligible for candidacy for the degree with distinction will be notified of their eligibility at an appropriate time; and those who desire to enter into such candidacy must inform the chairman of the faculty committee on degrees with distinction within the time limits specified in the notification of eligibility.

SPECIAL MASTER'S DEGREE PROGRAMS

Although the sections entitled "Course Requirements for the M.B.A. and M.P.A." and "Concentrations" outline systematic programs of both general and specialized training, it is recognized that these more formal fields may not fit the professional needs of all M.B.A. and M.P.A. candidates.

Provided a student can justify the need and demonstrate the ability to carry a program of study and research more specifically tailored to his individual background or career prospect, a faculty committee will assume the supervision and development of such a program. This program may include approved courses elsewhere in the University, special reading and research courses, a possible research project to be carried out in the field and supported by a research report; and it may involve general examinations, oral and written, to be administered in lieu of course examinations in selected fields of study. The amount of credit allowed for such work will be determined by the faculty committee with the approval of the Dean. A student desiring to undertake such a special program should consult with his adviser as soon as possible and should have his plans well developed by the end of his second term.

As a matter of general policy, this School welcomes the development of cooperative programs under which qualified students can utilize the resources of this School in combination with those of other Cornell schools and colleges. In some cases the number of students interested in and qualified for certain types of special graduate programs has been such that systematic arrangements have been made to take care of the needs of these students. Such arrangements are outlined briefly below. Individual students are not, however, limited to these possibilities.

AGRICULTURAL MANAGEMENT

Substantial opportunities exist in government agencies, in private industry, and in cooperatives for men with a background in agriculture

who are trained in business and public administration. Recognizing the unique advantages at Cornell for such a program, the College of Agriculture and the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration have approved a combined program of studies in agricultural management that permits a more effective blending of the work of the two schools than would be feasible for nonagricultural students. This combined program and its several options may lead to either the M.B.A. or M.P.A. degree.

Double registrants or others interested in the combined program with the College of Agriculture should see the information under the heading of the *agricultural management* concentration as outlined in the section entitled "Concentrations." However, a more complete prospectus of the program and its possibilities may be obtained from the Administrative Aide to the Dean of this School, Room B-21, McGraw Hall.

CITY MANAGEMENT

The professional field of city management offers increasing opportunities for the student who wishes a career in the public service. With the cooperation of the College of Architecture, the College of Engineering, and the Law School, the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration offers a program leading toward the M.P.A. degree with specialization in city management.

For further information see the city management heading in the section entitled "Concentrations."

CIVIL ENGINEERING

Subject to the approval of the faculties of this School and the School of Civil Engineering, combined concentrations involving, for example, utility management and regulation, may be developed. Such a combined concentration might lead toward either the M.B.A. or the M.P.A. degree. Such concentrations involve special arrangements which should be discussed directly, either by letter or interview, with the Administrative Aide to the Dean of this School, Room B-21, McGraw Hall.

HOSPITAL ADMINISTRATION

The educational program in hospital administration is described under the heading "Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration." Details of the curriculum are found in the section entitled "Concentrations."

ADMINISTRATION AND LAW

The objective of this program, organized by joint action of this School and the Cornell Law School, is to provide, in four years, pro-

fessional training in both administration and law. This may be done without sacrifice of the high standards of both schools, and without omitting any part of the necessary preparation for the bar examinations.

Through this program a student may secure the degrees of M.B.A. or M.P.A. and L.L.B. in four years instead of in the five years which would be required if each program were taken separately. For the undergraduate at Cornell, who in his senior year double-registers in an undergraduate college and the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration, this program will permit him to receive the undergraduate degree and the two professional degrees in a total of seven years. This program thus offers to the individual student the opportunity to pursue several avenues of professional growth, rather than one. The opportunities flowing from this flexibility are numerous. Traditionally, the law and administration, both public and private, have been closely related; and there are many specialized fields, such as accounting and transportation, in which a blend of legal and administrative talent is invaluable.

A student, to be admitted to the full joint program, must meet the admission requirements of both schools. He should apply for admission to both schools and be accepted by their respective admissions committees prior to entrance into the first year of the program. A student who may wish to enter the program after starting his residence in the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration should discuss his plans or problems with both schools as soon as possible. However, no assurance can be given that such a student will be permitted to undertake the joint program.

Because of the intensive nature of the program, it is normally required that a student double-registering in an undergraduate college at Cornell and in the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration be entirely clear of any specific undergraduate course requirements during his first year in this program.

The joint program is made possible because of the close relationship between the work of the two schools in certain respects. The general plan of the joint program is as follows:

- (1) In the first year the student will register in the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration and will take all his work in that School. The courses taken will consist primarily of the core program of that School (except for the work in business or public law) together with such electives as are desirable and feasible in connection with the student's eventual concentration.
- (2) In the second and third years the student will register in the Law School while remaining double-registered in the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration. In the second year, the student

will take the full first-year program of the Law School. In the third year, he will complete his work for the M.B.A. or M.P.A. degree by taking a minimum of six hours a term of courses in the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration, and in addition a minimum of ten hours a term in the Law School. At the end of the third year, if the student's work is satisfactory, he will receive the degree of M.B.A. or M.P.A.

(3) The fourth year will be spent entirely in the Law School and the degree of LL.B. will be awarded upon satisfactory completion of that School's work.

OTHER POSSIBILITIES

The programs mentioned above do not by any means exhaust the rich mine of possibilities available to the qualified student. Cornell University at Ithaca includes not only this School but also the Law School, the College of Engineering, the College of Architecture, the College of Agriculture, the College of Home Economics, the School of Industrial and Labor Relations, the School of Hotel Administration, the College of Arts and Sciences, the School of Education, Far Eastern Studies, the Veterinary College, the Graduate School of Nutrition, and the Graduate School. Students who wish to consider undertaking combined programs of any sort must, of course, have the necessary qualifications and must, in general, expect to meet the prerequisite requirements of both this School and any other school or college in which they desire to take work. Such students should also plan their entrance into any combined program sufficiently far in advance not only so that they are qualified but also so that adequate arrangements, where required, can be made with the faculties of the schools involved. Copies of the Announcements of the various schools and colleges may be obtained on the campus by inquiring at the administrative offices of those divisions. Persons outside the campus may obtain any Announcements by writing to the Announcements Office, Edmund Ezra Day Hall, Cornell University, Ithaca, N.Y.

THE DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY DEGREE

In addition to the professional M.B.A. and M.P.A. degrees, a student may qualify for the Doctor of Philosophy degree in the field of business and public administration.

PURPOSE OF THE DOCTORAL PROGRAM

The doctoral program in business and public administration is aimed at providing an advanced and comprehensive education in administration, public and private, primarily for men who seek careers in teaching or research in this professional field. However, through this program, a student may also prepare for many types of positions in business and governmental administration in which advanced training, if not always an absolute requirement, is highly desirable.

PHILOSOPHY OF DOCTORAL WORK AT CORNELL

Prospective doctoral candidates should especially note the following quotation from the Announcement of the Graduate School: "Accomplishment is judged primarily by the evidence of growing responsibility for the advancement of knowledge and not by fulfillment of routine requirements by courses and credits." This sentence expresses not only the theory but the practice of doctoral work at Cornell. The Ph.D. is awarded on the basis of competence as demonstrated in the writing of an acceptable thesis and the passing of qualifying and final examinations. Course credits are not generally required, although the candidate may be required by the faculty members under whom he is studying to take selected courses or their equivalent either to assist the student in his planned study program or to help make good a deficiency revealed in his qualifying examination.

PLAN OF STUDY AND RESEARCH

The regulations governing the plan of study and research at the doctoral level are considerably different from those relating to the professional degrees of M.B.A. and M.P.A. The latter degrees are awarded by action of the faculty of this School under conditions imposed by that faculty. The Ph.D., on the other hand, is conferred under rules and regulations established by the Cornell graduate faculty and administered by the Cornell Graduate School.

In brief, these rules provide that the candidate for the Ph.D. degree work under the direction of a special committee composed of three members of the faculty. The program for the Ph.D. candidate is arranged and approved by the special committee in accord with the following general requirements for the doctoral degree: (1) a minimum of six terms of residence as a graduate student—which may include credit for residence while doing professional or other graduate work at Cornell or elsewhere; (2) the satisfactory completion, under the direction of a special committee, of work in one major subject and two minor subjects; (3) reading facility in two foreign languages; (4) the presentation of an acceptable thesis; and (5) the passing of qualifying and final examinations. However, the candidate is advised to consult the *Announcement of the Graduate School* for further details concerning these and other general requirements.

MAJOR AND MINOR SUBJECTS

The full list of approved major and minor subjects is contained in the Announcement of the Graduate School. Candidates for the Ph.D. degree proposing to major in the general field of business and public administration must select a major subject from among the following: (1) The Administrative Process, (2) Finance and Accounting, (3) Supply, Production, and Distribution, and (4) Managerial Economics and Politics. Brief descriptions of the scope and method of these subjects are outlined below.

THE ADMINISTRATIVE PROCESS

This subject embraces all aspects of the art and science of administering organizations, involving such administrative matters as internal organization and structure, administrative behavior, coordination and control, communications, personnel and human relations, planning, policy formulation, and program development. It will normally require the study of both private and public administration, and, in some cases, of foreign administration as well.

FINANCE AND ACCOUNTING

This subject concerns those aspects of administration which are subject to monetary measurement and analysis. It includes accounting, with its body of doctrine and its professional literature, together with financial analysis of all types, ranging from those found in private investment activities to those involved in the operations of public treasurers and budget directors.

SUPPLY, PRODUCTION, AND DISTRIBUTION

This subject embraces another large and interrelated group of management functions found in both private and public administration. It includes work in marketing and market research, production and procurement, and, to some extent, in traffic management.

MANAGERIAL ECONOMICS AND POLITICS

This subject emphasizes the selection and analysis of economic and political data and relationships as a guide to decision making and policy formulation, and involves interdisciplinary work in economics, political science, and administration. The student may approach this subject either through the comprehensive and intensive study of economic, political, and administrative factors and interrelationships associated with particular industries or public agencies (interpreting "industry" and "agency" broadly), or, from a more over-all point of view, through the study of various types of problems and relationships which may be recurrent through a number of industries and public

agencies or through the administrative structure of a particular country or society. For example, students may approach this subject (1) through study of the transportation industry, of the problems in city management, etc., or (2) through study of some over-all problem such as competitive behavior, economic instability, etc.

MINOR SUBJECTS

A student who majors in business and public administration must also select two minor subjects. One of these minor subjects may be chosen from among the four subjects listed above. However, it is the general policy of the field of business and public administration strongly to encourage the student to select his second minor from among related subjects outside this field.

Students with majors in fields other than business and public administration, but who wish to minor in this field, may also choose from among the four subjects listed above. The requirements for a minor are somewhat less rigorous and advanced than for a major.

EXAMINATIONS AND THESIS

The qualifying examination serves to determine the ability of the candidate to pursue doctoral studies and to assist the student's special committee in developing a program of study for the candidate if he is permitted to continue in doctoral work. In general, a candidate will be expected to demonstrate in this examination (1) a basic understanding of the most important subject matter and problems involved in his planned major and minor fields; and (2) an ability to meet the intellectual requirements for further advanced work and for original research.

Within the broader outlines of the candidate's major subject (though there may be relationships with minor subjects also) he will be expected to select a special area within which his research will be conducted and his thesis written. Such a special area will be approved by the candidate's special committee and is limited only by the approved interests of the candidate and the faculty resources of this School and the University. The candidate is normally encouraged, however, to select a special area of research which—while it may lie primarily in either business or public administration—will be such as to involve the student in the exploration of materials and hypotheses relevant to both public and private management.

In his final examination the student may expect to demonstrate an understanding of the subject matter, methods, and literature appropriate to his major and minor subjects, and to defend his thesis, not only with respect to his thesis propositions but also with respect to his methods of research and the logic of his presentation.

ADMISSION

As the Ph.D. is conferred under rules and regulations established by the Cornell graduate faculty, the applicant for admission to candidacy for the Ph.D. degree in business and public administration, therefore, must first apply for admission and be accepted by the Graduate School under conditions enumerated in the *Announcement of the Graduate School*. His application and credentials, as forwarded with this intent to the Graduate School, will be referred to the graduate faculty of the field of business and public administration for its recommendation; but actual acceptance in the Cornell Graduate School, registration, and other formalities are completed by and through that School. In all other matters concerning the satisfaction of requirements for the Ph.D., the student is also governed by the regulations of the graduate faculty as explained in the *Announcement of the Graduate School*.

Admission to the doctoral program in business and public administration does, however, generally presuppose academic work in administration or related fields at the Master's level. Ordinarily the candidate is expected to have a Master's degree, but this is not an absolute requirement. The program is planned not only for students who have done their previous professional or other appropriate graduate work at Cornell, but also for students who have done appropriate graduate work in other institutions. However, all students desiring admission to the doctoral program, except for students residing abroad at the time of their application, will be expected to take either the Admission Test for Graduate Study in Business or the Graduate Record Examination (Aptitude Test). For information concerning either test, address the Educational Testing Service, 20 Nassau Street, Princeton, New Jersey, as soon as possible.

Neither entrance examination nor interviews are required for students planning doctoral work in business and public administration. However, the submission of Graduate Record Examination test scores is welcomed by the admissions committee of the Graduate School; and students who are at all undecided as to exactly how they wish to go about their doctoral programs or who are not certain as to the manner in which they should approach their advanced study goals through the mechanism of the Cornell Graduate School should, by all means. endeavor to come to Cornell for personal interviews with the staff of the Graduate School and with members of the graduate faculty of the field of business and public administration and of other appropriate fields in which the student may be interested. A student who is interested in a major or minor in business and public administration may arrange an appointment with a member of the graduate faculty of this field by writing to the Administrative Aide to the Dean of this School. When writing, the student should indicate not only his desire for an interview, but also his general interests and expectations as far as advanced study is concerned.

GENERAL RESIDENCE REQUIREMENTS

For a general statement of the rules concerning residence, see the Announcement of the Graduate School. It is not possible to waive these general requirements except, infrequently, by appeal made after admission. Nor is it possible to give a student contemplating doctoral work at Cornell a firm commitment before he arrives as to the residence credit he will receive for graduate work done elsewhere. Under the rules of the Graduate School, "no commitment may be made for acceptance of previous study in another graduate school in lieu of required residence until after the candidate has entered into study in residence in the Graduate School." Individual faculty members may properly be requested to give prospective students an advisory opinion as to the probable residence which may be transferred, but the student must understand that any such opinion is not binding upon the Graduate School. Residence credit for previous study in another graduate school is based primarily upon an evaluation of the advancement of the student rather than upon any precise number of credit hours recorded on a transcript.

RESIDENCE CREDIT FOR M.B.A. AND M.P.A. WORK

If students contemplating an M.B.A. or M.P.A. degree at Cornell prior to undertaking work at the Ph.D. level at Cornell wish to obtain maximum residence credit for their professional Master's work, they should carefully note the following requirements. Credit toward fulfillment of the residence requirements for the Doctor of Philosophy degree may be granted for graduate work satisfactorily completed in qualifying for the professional degrees of M.B.A. and M.P.A.; but such credit is not given automatically. Maximum credit may be obtained by the satisfactory completion of a special program under the following procedure. A student must notify this School of his intention to pursue doctoral studies two semesters before the completion of his study toward the professional degree. If this intent is approved by the School, a special committee will be set up to guide and supervise the candidate's final year of work toward the professional degree. This program will include graduate-level study outside the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration as well as within it, with an emphasis on individual research; and it will include a special problem culminating in the writing of a comprehensive report or essay. On completion of this program, the special committee of the candidate will administer an oral comprehensive examination in the chosen area of concentration

for the professional degree. On the basis of the candidate's over-all performance, the special committee will then recommend to the General Committee of the Graduate School the amount of credit which should be transferred toward fulfillment of the residence requirements of the Doctor of Philosophy degree.

M.B.A. or M.P.A. students contemplating advanced work should consult with their advisers and with this faculty's field representative to the Graduate School as early in their professional program as possible. Such students should, if at all possible, have their plans and proposed programs well outlined by the end of their second term in order to be certain of consideration for the application of this special residence regulation.

THE GRADUATE FORUM

The Graduate Forum is the special organization of the doctoral students majoring in the field of business and public administration. The organization is largely run by the doctoral students themselves and is designed to encourage the interchange of ideas among doctoral candidates and between such candidates and members of the faculty of the field. Meetings are held approximately once a month and, while primarily aimed at research interests, may involve social affairs as well. From time to time doctoral candidates with minors in this field, as well as advanced Master's degree candidates, are invited to meetings of the Forum. All doctoral candidates with a major in this field are eligible to join the School's Student Association, which provides a wide range of social and other activities.

FINANCIAL AID FOR Ph.D. CANDIDATES

Several substantial fellowships and scholarships are made available each year specifically for candidates for the Ph.D. degree in business and public administration. Such students may also apply for fellowships and scholarships open to candidates in all fields. Applications may be obtained by writing the Office of the Graduate School and should be filed not later than February 14. In addition, a limited number of qualified candidates receive financial assistance by serving as research or teaching assistants to members of the faculty of this School. Applications for such positions should be directed to this School.

FURTHER INFORMATION

For matters concerning admission to the Graduate School, registration, academic records, scholarship and fellowship applications, and other matters mentioned in the *Announcement of the Graduate School*, as well as for copies of the Announcement itself, write the Graduate School, 125 Edmund Ezra Day Hall. For further information concerning the doctoral program of the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration, write the Director of the Doctoral Program, Graduate School of Business and Public Administration, McGraw Hall.

MILITARY SCIENCE AND TACTICS

The third and fourth years of military science and tactics (Advanced ROTC) are elective and qualify a student for appointment as a Second Lieutenant in the U.S. Army Reserve or the Regular Army. These courses are open to graduate students who have satisfactorily completed a basic course in ROTC while undergraduates and who are enrolled in a two-year graduate program leading to a degree. Interested graduate students should apply to the Professor of Military Science and Tactics, Barton Hall, for further information. See the *Announcement of Independent Divisions and Departments* for additional details and specific courses offered.

SPECIAL TRAINING PROGRAMS FOR INDUSTRY AND GOVERNMENT

THE CORNELL Graduate School of Business and Public Administration develops and conducts institutes, seminars, conferences, and other types of special training programs to meet the needs of business organizations, associations, and governmental agencies.

PROGRAM DESIGN

These programs are tailored to the needs of the participating groups and may vary in length from a few days to several weeks. They are usually conducted on the University's Ithaca campus, thereby gaining the full advantage of resident faculty participation, libraries, University housing arrangements, and other basic educational and living facilities. Consideration will be given, however, to requests for off-campus instruction.

TYPES OF PROGRAMS

The School is prepared to cover a wide range of subject matter in its special institutes and seminars. From a functional point of view, these subjects may include, among others, accounting, budgeting, purchasing, policy formulation, human relations, planning, organization, personnel, production, finance, marketing and sales management, transportation, and managerial economics.

From another point of view, special programs may be devised covering in an integrated treatment a number of functional topics for such groups as city managers, representatives of small business, administrators of business or governmental enterprises involving the coordination of various types of functions, and representatives of professional and trade associations. Programs may involve the consideration of either business or governmental administrative problems or combinations of both.

In certain situations it has been found mutually advantageous to develop a research program in connection with a seminar or institute program. Special programs oriented more toward research—though not by any means exclusively so—are represented by the cooperative development of a manual of administrative practices for the New York

Association of Clerks of Boards of Supervisors as well as the development of the Cornell Marketing Management Forum.

In addition, many of the faculty of the School have, as individuals, served as advisers to a wide range of industrial concerns and governmental agencies in the development of administrative training programs within those organizations.

INSTRUCTIONAL POLICIES

Instruction is primarily under the direction of faculty members of this School. Frequently, however, the programs benefit from the cooperation of faculties of other schools and colleges at Cornell, including Engineering, Hotel Administration, Law, Agriculture, Medical, and Industrial and Labor Relations. In addition to academic staff from Cornell and other universities, outstanding successful practitioners in appropriate fields are invited to participate as discussion leaders and speakers.

In the special programs, instructional methods which have proved to be most effective with adult groups are used. Emphasis is placed on relatively small groups, with considerable attention paid to the analysis and discussion of carefully selected case studies. An effort is made to supply the participants with materials which they can use after completion of the programs.

In planning a special program, faculty members work closely with representatives of the group being served in order that concentrated attention can be given to the interests and problems of the participants.

FURTHER INFORMATION

Persons interested in further information concerning the special training programs of the School should write or call the Director of Special Programs, in care of this School, McGraw Hall (phone: Ithaca 43211, Ext. 3802 or 3622).

MANAGEMENT RESEARCH INSTITUTE

The Management Research Institute was formed in 1958 with the aid of a grant from the Ford Foundation. It is primarily concerned with the development of an on-going management research program related to the existing Executive Development Program of the School; also to special programs, such as seminars and conferences for industry groups. The research program is directed toward the study of management problems of concern to top managements of industry, and toward ways in which the School can be more effective in training men at both the graduate business administration student level and the executive development level.

THE EXECUTIVE DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM

The Executive Development Program is a six-week, off-the-job course of study offered each summer for fifty-two selected executives from private enterprise and government agencies. In keeping with the theme of the Program, "Developing Top Management Potential," enrollment is limited to men to whom each company or government agency looks for future leadership. Usually, participants range in age from 35 to 50 years (averaging 43) and comprise a heterogeneous group with respect to geographic and industry distribution and administrative functions.

This intensive course of study is designed to facilitate each participant's self-appraisal of his own awareness, and of his approaches and attitudes with respect to top management responsibility. The methods include discussion of case studies, consideration of important issues, and interchange of ideas with faculty, business and government leaders, and other participants. Development of a useful approach to top management responsibility, although an individual problem, is thus promoted through joint endeavor in the Program.

The seventh annual Executive Development Program will begin June 22, 1959, and will end July 31. Applications must be submitted by April 1, 1959, addressed to the School.

HOSPITAL ADMINISTRATORS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM

As a contribution to the forward-looking leadership in the hospital and health field increasingly required by our complex society, the Alfred P. Sloan Foundation, Inc., in 1957 provided a grant of \$100,000 to the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration of Cornell University for the establishment of an experimental Hospital Administrators Development Program. This program was inaugurated during the six-week period, July 7 to August 15, 1958, with an enrollment limited to twenty experienced administrators selected on a nationwide basis. Virtually all costs are met by the basic grant.

The Hospital Administrators Development Program is conducted by the staff of the Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration in cooperation with the faculty of the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration. This administrative and teaching staff is supplemented by representatives of other divisions of Cornell University and of other institutions and agencies. Curriculum content includes such areas as administration, professional relations, and medical care programs. The seminar method is employed, with discussion centering on issues derived from extensive individual readings, cases, the contributions of guest lecturers, and the points of view reflecting the variety of backgrounds represented.

Further information may be obtained by writing to the Program Co-ordinator, Hospital Administrators Development Program, care of this School.

MANAGEMENT TRAINING FOR HIGHWAY OFFICIALS

A series of highway management courses is conducted for state and federal highway management personnel. These conferences cover planning, organizing, financial management, personnel, intergovernmental relations, and related subjects. They are conducted in cooperation with the Association of State Highway Officials and the National Highway Users Conference.

MANAGEMENT CONFERENCE FOR OWNERS AND MANAGERS OF RETAIL LUMBER BUSINESSES

The School from time to time conducts a three-day seminar for owners and managers of retail lumber businesses in cooperation with the Northeastern Retail Lumbermens Association. These seminars emphasize effective organization, staffing, financial management, customer relations, and related subjects.

THE CORNELL MARKETING MANAGEMENT FORUM

The Cornell Marketing Management Forum consists of some one hundred upstate New York home-office marketing executives in manufacturing concerns and is sponsored by the School as a service to members of the near-by industrial community. The Forum is a medium for the exchange of day-to-day operating procedures relating to currently pressing problems of marketing management. Reports of survey findings are sent to Forum members approximately four times a year. The second group conference was held May 16–17, 1958. A workshop for members selling exclusively through manufacturers' agents was held October 24, 1958.

AGRICULTURAL INDUSTRIES CONFERENCE

The Agricultural Industries Conference is sponsored jointly by the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration and the New York State College of Agriculture. The participants are representatives of agricultural industries—companies buying from, or selling to, farmers. The aim of the Conference is to carry on a discussion of

national policy and business trends having significant impact on agricultural business. The papers presented are published and distributed to those attending, to agricultural economics departments of the land-grant colleges of the country, and to other interested individuals. The Conference is held annually.

FOOD DISTRIBUTION PROGRAM

This cooperative program between the College of Agriculture and the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration is designed to provide full-time academic training for those already employed in the food manufacturing and distribution industry and for students who wish to combine a study of the fundamentals of business and public administration with food distribution.

Three types of training are offered: (1) "Special" student training, usually for one year, for those who are not interested in becoming candidates for degrees, (2) four-year undergraduate degree training for those who desire broad training with specialization in the food distribution field, and (3) graduate work, leading to the Masters' and Doctors' Degrees, for qualified students who have Bachelors' degrees. Students in the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration may elect this program as a field of concentration during their second year of study.

The National Association of Food Chains has available a number of fellowships of \$1500 each for employees of food chains.

Special students and four-year undergraduate students register in the College of Agriculture. Candidates for the graduate degrees register in the Graduate School and take their major in Agricultural Economics.

Further information may be obtained by writing to Professor Wendell Earle, Food Distribution Program, Warren Hall, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York.

AGRICULTURAL INDUSTRIES MANAGEMENT

The School has received a five-year grant from the Whitehall Foundation for purposes of developing a teaching and research program in the field of agricultural industries management.

THE STUDENT PROGRAM

A PROFESSIONAL school of administration must be interested in students learning to work effectively in groups. While a certain amount of this type of learning is acquired in the group projects organized in connection with the School's classwork, a great deal more is acquired through participation in the organized undertakings of the student body. Designed to serve serious purposes and needs of the School, the student program outlined here, which is almost entirely managed by the students themselves, represents an increasingly significant aspect of life and study in the Cornell Graduate School of Business and Public Administration.

THE STUDENT ASSOCIATION

When a student enrolls in the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration, he becomes eligible for membership in the Student Association, which sponsors the many extracurricular enterprises of the School. Early in his first term at the School, each student is invited to participate in the work of one or more of the committees of the Student Association.

Traditionally, Cornell has stressed individual initiative and responsibility. Through the Student Association individuals may find rewarding professional training and experiences in group and School extracurricular activities. This opportunity has been facilitated by the School's relatively small size of about 250 students and by the accessibility and active cooperation of the faculty.

The Student Association is headed by an executive committee composed of the officers of the Association, who are elected in the spring term by members of the first-year class. The executive committee is responsible for organizing student activities and acts as liaison between the faculty and the student body. The dues of \$10, covering membership in the Student Association for the two-year period, are paid at the beginning of the first year to facilitate planning of student activities.

SUPPER CLUB

More formal are the meetings of the Supper Club of the Student Association, which takes advantage of the presence of numerous prominent representatives of business and government when they visit Cornell. The initial meeting of the Club is held early in the academic year, so that if a student has not met some of his fellow students or faculty members, he may do so here. Some of the after-dinner speakers have been Deane W. Malott, President of the University; C. Stewart Shep-

pard, Dean of the School; James A. McConnell, former Assistant Secretary of the Department of Agriculture; J. Carlton Ward, President of the Vitro Corporation; Paul J. Cupp, President of American Stores Company; Wallace F. Bennett, United States Senator from Utah; Elmer L. Lindseth, President, Cleveland Electric Illuminating Company; and Roger W. Jones, Deputy Director, Bureau of the Budget.

THE BALANCE SHEET

The *Balance Sheet* is a newspaper published regularly by the Student Association to inform students and alumni of the activities within the School. A special section is devoted to alumni affairs.

SOCIAL ACTIVITIES

The Social Committee of the Student Association sponsors activities, both friendly and instructive, throughout the year. The fall dance, spring dance, Christmas party, and faculty-student spring picnic with its baseball game are special highlights of the social year.

Early in the school year, students find their way into the student lounge. It is the logical spot for discussions and informal gatherings, for casual reading of magazines, and for enjoying a cup of coffee or other refreshments. Just off the lounge are the offices of the Student Association.

WIVES' CLUB AND OTHER ACTIVITIES

More than 20 per cent of the students attending the School are married. Not unnaturally, their wives have formed a group of their own. Throughout the year the Wives' Club provides entertainment and programs of interest and assists the social committee in appropriate "mixed" affairs.

There are many other activities in which the students, as an organized group, participate directly and indirectly. With the cooperation of the Dean's Office, the Administrative Aide to the Dean, and the faculty, the Student Association acts in an advisory and planning capacity in many matters of concern to the School.

THE ANNUAL MANAGEMENT CONFERENCE

A highlight of the School's extracurricular activities is the Annual Management Conference held in the spring of each year. The conference, first conceived, organized, promoted, and conducted by the students themselves in 1949, continues under student auspices. This conference has been so rewarding as a professional, educational, and social endeavor that succeeding classes have made it an annual event of ever-increasing scope and significance.

Scheduled for two days in the spring of the year at Cornell's new Statler Hall, the conference has each year attracted leaders in government, business, and education to discuss selected current topics. Besides stimulating the discussion of important current issues, the conferences strengthen the bond between the work of the School and practical administrative problems in the field. They also provide a particularly apt opportunity for students to exchange views with leading national figures.

The Tenth Annual Management Conference, held in April, 1958, was devoted to the effective administration of research programs. The conference, entitled "Managing the Search," was addressed by Clifford C. Furnas, Chancellor, University of Buffalo; John C. Honey, Executive Associate, Carnegie Corporation; Estill I. Green, Vice President, Bell Telephone Laboratories; John A. Leermakers, Assistant Director, Research Laboratories, Eastman Kodak Company; and Samuel Lenhers, Vice President, E. I. du Pont de Nemours Company. Conference panels were held on roles in research and policy formulation, make or buy considerations regarding research, climate for research, structure and staffing of research organizations, relationship between controls and standards.

Because the conference is so broad an undertaking, a large student staff is needed to carry out the many and varied preparations. Although this staff, known as the Management Conference Committee, is not organizationally a part of the Student Association, its members, as members of the Association, make the conference very much a united undertaking. A committee on program developments selects the theme, develops the program content, invites the speakers, and plans the sequence of speeches and panels during the conference. The conference guest committee encourages participation by outside guests, provides them with local transportation and, in conjunction with the arrangements committee, carries out the duties of registration on the opening day. The arrangements committee also sees that the Statler Auditorium is prepared for a pleasant and successful series of meetings and arranges for the banquet held on the first evening of the conference. All advertising and public relations work, including national news coverage, are the responsibility of the publicity committee. The fund-raising committee is active in helping to defray the expenses of the conference, a job which involves, among other things, obtaining exhibitors for the conference. All funds raised, and the disbursement and control of them, are under the supervision of the finance committee.

PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATIONS

There is a student chapter of the Society for the Advancement of Management as well as a chapter of the American Society for Public Administration. These organizations provide excellent opportunities for bringing business and government operations nearer to the campus. In addition to meeting informally and discussing professional matters of common interest, these groups are addressed by speakers from both public and private organizations.

CORNELL CAMPUS ACTIVITIES

Cornell has all the varied social and cultural opportunities of a large university and adequate facilities for realizing them. At the University's student union building, Willard Straight Hall, are lounges, a browsing library, a music room, and several dining rooms; dances and other social gatherings are held in this building. The concert series, the movies and plays at the University Theatre, the public lectures sponsored by the University, the international student group programs, and the activities of the various campus religious bodies will add to the richness and enjoyment of a student's years in the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration.

Intramural sports are one sphere of activity of the Business and Public Administration Student Association which especially meshes with the program of the whole University. The Cornell University Athletic Association sponsors a vast program of intramural sports; in this program the School's teams compete against other campus graduate teams. A student who is interested in playing touch football, basketball, or softball may join one of the School's intramural teams. The School also conducts its own competitive series, with both students and professors participating in bowling, golf, and softball. Those interested in varsity sports will want to see the Cornell teams in action. Block seating is arranged for football games.

For further information on Cornell student activities, see the *General Information Announcement*, which may be obtained from the Visitor Information Center, Edmund Ezra Day Hall, or by writing to Cornell University Announcements, Ithaca, New York.

Naturally, not every student can participate in all of the nonclass-room activities described here. But the success of these activities depends upon student interest and participation. They are directed and managed by students. They are not "administered." There is no set pattern of functions to which the Student Association must adapt itself. Each class determines for itself what it would most prefer to undertake and emphasize. The student activities provide a stimulating experience and a valuable exercise of the professional talents which it is the function of the School to develop. The hope is that every student who is interested in participating in the Student Association or other activities, whether as organizer or spectator, will have the opportunity to do so.

SERVICES TO STUDENTS AND ALUMNI

THE GRADUATE SCHOOL of Business and Public Administration recognizes that graduate work involves a variety of situations which do not fall within the strictly academic phases of advanced study. These situations, such as extracurricular activities, most frequently serve as valuable supplements to one's own academic program. On occasions these situations may create problems or obstacles to satisfactory graduate study. As part of its advising and counseling work, the School seeks to ensure that the individual student is provided with whatever personal assistance and attention are needed to facilitate his studies, complete his educational objectives, assist in his placement, and contribute to his continued growth and development after he has left the School.

STUDENT COUNSELING

The counseling of students is a responsibility of all faculty members of the School and of the Administrative Aide to the Dean in particular. Her office is concerned with all student activities, including student orientation and registration, advising and counseling, housing and alumni relations.

ORIENTATION

The faculty of the School believes that the educational philosophy and objectives of the School, the methods employed in furthering its educational programs, and the academic and extracurricular opportunities afforded by the School and the University should be understood clearly by entering students. To accomplish this, an orientation period for new students, arranged by the faculty with student assistance, is conducted immediately before the registration period in the fall semester. An address by the Dean on the educational philosophy and academic program of the School, conferences with faculty members on programs of study, and descriptions of student activities highlight the formal portion of the orientation. Through planned discussions and social events, new students are afforded an opportunity to become acquainted with the student program, registration procedures, the Cornell campus, their fellow students, and the faculty.

ACADEMIC COUNSELING

Each student is assigned to a faculty adviser for academic counseling. Advisory relationships are, however, informal, and students are free to consult with all members of the faculty not only on matters pertinent to their education and future plans, but also on personal matters. In addition, the University's Dean of Men and Dean of Women and their staffs may be consulted by students regarding appropriate nonacademic problems.

ASSISTANCE TO FOREIGN STUDENTS

The University maintains on its staff a Counselor to Foreign Students to advise students coming from foreign countries. He may be consulted on personal problems, social questions, or any other matter in which he may be helpful. He will be glad to assist foreign students in finding suitable living quarters and to introduce them to University officials, members of the faculty, and other students. The Counselor's office is in 140–142 Edmund Ezra Day Hall, and it is suggested that all foreign students write him before coming to Ithaca or call on him immediately upon arrival.

HEALTH SERVICES AND MEDICAL CARE*

The student's health is of the utmost importance to successful academic work. While good health does not guarantee academic success, poor health can be an important factor in failure. Prospective students are urged to have any remediable defects of vision corrected and necessary dental work done before entering the University.

If, in the opinion of the University authorities, the condition of a student's health makes it unwise for him to remain in the University, he may be required to withdraw at any time.

THE CLINIC AND THE INFIRMARY

The health services and medical care of Cornell students are centered in the University's Gannett Medical Clinic (out-patient department) and in the Cornell Infirmary (hospital). Students may consult a physician at the Clinic whenever need arises and receive treatment in cases that do not require hospitalization. If hospital care is indicated, the student is requested to enter the Infirmary. The Infirmary, a hospital approved by the American College of Surgeons, is well equipped for medical and surgical service. The Infirmary staff, under the supervision of the Clinical Director, consists of resident physicians, attending physi-

^{*}For health requirements on entrance, see the section "Entrance Procedures."

cians from the University staff, and consulting physicians and surgeons in the various medical fields from Ithaca and vicinity.

THE COLLEGE AND UNIVERSITY GENERAL FEE

This fee covers treatment at the Clinic and medical and emergency surgical care at the Infirmary. Hospitalization in the Infirmary for a maximum of two weeks each term is included. If hospitalization extends beyond fourteen days, students will be charged on a per diem basis. Emergency surgical care is defined as initial surgical procedure which, in the opinion of the Clinical Director, is necessary for the immediate welfare and safety of the patient. The fee does not include surgery for the correction of chronic remediable defects or obstetrical care. Emergency house calls to student residences are charged at \$3 for a day call and \$5 for a night call. (In providing these services the University reserves the right to bill the student's employer or other third party legally responsible for providing hospitalization and medical care and to be subrogated to the student's right against these parties for the cost of these services when such liability exists.)

On a voluntary basis, insurance is available to supplement the services provided by the health fee. Thus, hospitalization at the Infirmary in excess of fourteen days per term, and expenses for illness and accidents outside Ithaca both during the academic year and during vacations would be covered. Information about such insurance may be obtained at the Gannett Medical Clinic.

If a student prefers to consult a private physician rather than go to the Clinic or to have the services of a private doctor while a patient in the Infirmary, he must bear the cost of these services.

HOUSING

SINGLE MEN

The importance of proper living quarters for graduate students undergoing instruction in an integrated professional program can hardly be overestimated. Study under the case method of instruction makes the easy group discussion of cases and problems even more desirable. Therefore, whenever possible, students are encouraged to arrange their living accommodations to provide for a maximum of group study relationships with other students in the School.

To make such group study relationships available on a more systematic basis, the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration has special quarters available for its graduate students. These quarters are in Boldt Hall and Boldt Tower, which are among the most desirable of the permanent living quarters of the University, and which

accommodate approximately seventy-five students under normal arrangements. These quarters are also within a block of McGraw Hall, making for a relatively simple and highly convenient living-study combination.

Living contracts are made for the academic year, with payment of room rent charges in four equal installments. Continued residence is, of course, subject to conduct becoming a gentleman and to such other normal requirements as are specified by the Department of Residential Halls.

Single male students are encouraged to apply for quarters in Boldt Hall or Boldt Tower, and every attempt will be made to house all students of the School who apply for space in these living halls. However, applications will be processed on a first-come, first-served basis. Any overflow of late applicants will be housed, insofar as limited space permits, in one of the Baker residential units adjacent to Boldt Hall.

Room application forms may be obtained from and should be returned to Residential Halls, Edmund Ezra Day Hall, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York. Applications should be filed as soon as possible after January 1 of the year of matriculation, even though admission to the School has not been verified.

Some students prefer to live in privately operated rooming houses or apartments near the campus. An Off-Campus Housing Office is maintained by the Department of Residential Halls to assist students who do not wish to live in a University dormitory.

SINGLE WOMEN

One section of a University all-graduate dormitory is available to graduate women, and applications for such space should be made to the Department of Residential Halls. Many graduate women live in private dwellings or apartments. Information regarding such accommodations may be obtained from the Off-Campus Housing Office.

MARRIED STUDENTS

The University maintains two housing units for married students. These units contain one- and two-bedroom unfurnished apartments. Application forms and more detailed information may be obtained by writing the Department of Residential Halls.

DINING ARRANGEMENTS

Men and women students may obtain meals in the union building, Willard Straight Hall, in cafeterias operated by the Colleges of Home Economics and Agriculture, or in privately operated restaurants and cafeterias near the campus. Men may find the snack bar in Unit 1 of

University Halls in the men's dormitory area convenient for lunch and other light meals.

AUTOMOBILES

University requirements governing the use of motor-driven vehicles are the following: (1) registration of the vehicle with the Traffic Bureau of the Safety Division on registration days at the beginning of each term, or within 48 hours after bringing it to Tompkins County during the term; (2) a registration fee of \$4 an academic year (a fine of \$10 is levied if the car is not registered within the specified time); (3) evidence that the student may drive in New York State and that the vehicle may be driven here; (4) evidence that the vehicle is insured at the standard minima of \$10,000-\$20,000-\$5,000. Students may not park motor-driven vehicles on the campus except when permission has been granted in cases of physical disability or extreme hardship. Motorcycles and motor scooters must be registered but may not be used on the campus during class hours. Correspondence regarding motor vehicles should be addressed to the Safety Division, 101 Edmund Ezra Day Hall.

FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

A number of scholarships and fellowships are available each year both to Master's and to Ph.D. candidates.

AWARDS TO MASTER'S DEGREE CANDIDATES

Through the generosity of The Alfred P. Sloan Foundation, Inc.; Bache and Company; Claude C. Harding, Vice President of the Grolier Society; the Cornell Aeronautical Laboratory; The Johnson Foundation; Eugene M. Kaufmann, Jr., investment counselor, Philadelphia; Bertram J. Serdan, C.P.A., New York; and other friends of the School, a number of substantial fellowships and scholarships are available to qualified students. With the fellowships which comprise the larger awards, proved scholastic ability is the essential qualification. Scholarships and grants-in-aid awards are based on both scholastic ability and financial need.

Both fellowships and scholarships for study in hospital administration are provided by the Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration, which is sponsored by The Alfred P. Sloan Foundation, Inc. The Bache Fellowship in Finance is an annual award to assist an outstanding Master's candidate primarily interested in finance. The Cornell Aeronautical Laboratory Fellowship is an award made annually to an outstanding Master's candidate whose undergraduate training has been in

the field of engineering. The Harding award is made without regard to the student's field of interest or previous interest. The S. C. Johnson and Son, Incorporated, Fellowship in Market Research is awarded to a Master's candidate specializing in the field of marketing research.

The University has also made available funds for a number of additional scholarships covering tuition and partial-tuition awards, which are also made on the basis of financial need and academic promise. All awards are normally made in the form of allowances against tuition, except when the amount of the grant exceeds tuition, in which case the excess becomes a stipend to the student, half of which is made available in the fall term and half in the spring term.

Applications for scholarships and fellowships by prospective Master's candidates must be filed before March 1 for the subsequent fall term. New applications for the spring term must be filed by January 1. Application forms may be obtained from the Administrative Aide to the Dean, B-21 McGraw Hall.

In addition to the scholarships mentioned above, there are a number of scholarships available elsewhere in the University for which double-registrants in this School may be eligible. Those interested should consult the Office of Financial Aids, 147 Edmund Ezra Day Hall.

AWARDS TO DOCTORAL CANDIDATES

For information concerning applications for fellowships and scholarships for advanced work, see the section of this Announcement relating to the Ph.D. degree program. While the applications for such fellowships and scholarships are made through the Graduate School, awards made from the funds of this School are granted on the advice of the scholarship committee of this School. For information concerning graduate scholarships and fellowships granted from funds other than those of this School, see the *Announcement of the Graduate School*.

RESEARCH AND TEACHING ASSISTANTSHIPS

These positions are not normally open to Master's candidates, and in no case are they open to a Master's candidate who has not completed at least one year's work toward his professional degree. However, Ph.D. candidates may apply for the limited number of positions available, whether or not they have done prior work at Cornell. Inquiries should be directed to the Administrative Aide to the Dean, in care of this School, as the decision concerning such matters rests with this School rather than with the Graduate School.

LOANS

Loans to promising students in need of assistance have been made possible by many gifts to the University. Except in the case of a loan supplementing a scholarship award as explained below, a student is eligible to borrow from these sources only if he is registered in the University and has maintained a satisfactory standing in classes and other respects during a residence of at least one term. Approval of request for loans is based on such factors as financial need, personal reliability, and academic progress. The permissible loan limit is based on the length of residence. If the loan recipient has any outstanding University bills (tuition, fees, Residential Halls) at the time the loan is granted, these expenses are deducted from the loan before any cash is paid to him.

In cases where a scholarship from this School's Committee on Financial Awards does not cover the student's needs, a University loan to be applied against tuition may be offered as a supplement to the Scholarship award. Upon the recommendation of the Committee on Financial Awards and the approval of the University Committee on Student Aid, such a supplemental loan, in limited amount, may be made to an entering first-year student in this School.

Limited loan funds are also available from Business and Public Administration, Inc., a nonprofit corporation governed by the faculty, alumni, and student members of its board of directors. Funds which have been accumulated by the corporation are administered and disbursed by this board in the form of graduate student aid.

The student in need of loan assistance should consult with the Assistant Dean or the Administrative Aide to the Dean of this School. If funds from Business and Public Administration, Inc., are not available, the student should discuss his problem with the staff of the Office of Financial Aids, 147 Edmund Ezra Day Hall.

For students in the Hospital Administration concentration, the W. K. Kellogg Foundation has established a loan fund which is administered in accordance with University regulations governing student loans. Requests for assistance from this foundation should be discussed with the Director of the Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration.

PLACEMENT SERVICES

STUDENT PLACEMENT

While the School cannot accept responsibility for placing its graduates in suitable positions, it does make every effort to assist them in helping themselves. Each year Cornell University attracts to its campus, for participation in placement activities, one of the largest groups of representatives of business organizations and governmental agencies

to come to any university. This is in part the result of the carefully organized nature of placement activities at Cornell. The staff of the Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration makes every effort to provide, for graduates in its concentration, contacts with directors of hospitals and health agencies which will lead to suitable employment.

The University maintains a full-time placement director and staff who coordinate the placement services of the University as a whole. In addition, each school and college, including the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration, maintains its own specialized placement office. The services are so coordinated that the interested student may easily find out about and take part in any placement interviews for which he may be qualified, whether they are held under the auspices of this or any other school or college of the University. In addition, a student may receive assistance in obtaining information regarding any concern or organization in which he is interested, in learning about interview and job placement procedures, in developing lists of potential employers when such employers do not send representatives to the campus, and in meeting the requirements of examinations for the many branches of the federal, state, and international civil services. Special services are available for women.

UNIVERSITY TESTING AND SERVICE BUREAU AND THE VOCATIONAL GUIDANCE OFFICE

The University Testing and Service Bureau has been authorized to carry on the following activities of interest to students: (1) the administration of scholastic and aptitude tests to individual students at the request of a member of the faculty or an administrative officer of the University; and (2) the administration of special achievement tests to groups of students when requested by a faculty member or an administrative officer of the University.

Students of this School who are interested in utilizing the services of the Bureau for vocational or other testing purposes should consult first with the Administrative Aide to the Dean of the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration or with one of the vocational guidance counselors in the Office of the Dean of Men and the Dean of Women, Edmund Ezra Day Hall.

Remedial reading services are available from the Testing and Service Bureau, and interested students should consult with the Administrative Aide to the Dean of this School. Graduate students should keep in mind that these services are normally available to them only during the spring term, as the services are limited to freshmen during the fall term

SERVICES TO ALUMNI

The placement services of this School and of Cornell University do not end with graduation. Alumni of this School are circularized each year by the School's Assistant Dean as to their employment preferences. The information thus obtained enables the School faculty, the Assistant Dean of this School, and the University's Director of Placement to handle to the best advantage of all concerned an increasing number of requests from industry for alumni of the School who have various specialized or general qualifications.

In addition, interested alumni of this School may utilize the unusually complete alumni placement services of the Director of Placement of the University, who maintains an office both in Edmund Ezra Day Hall in Ithaca and in the Cornell Club of New York City, at 107 East 48th Street. This service has grown so that it is now used annually by more than 2,000 alumni and approximately 800 employers. "Job Bulletins" are published semimonthly and are supplied to alumni who have registered with the Director of Placement. Other bulletins, such as the "Women's Job Bulletin" and the "Veterans' Bulletin," have been designed for specific placement purposes. These services are available to any Cornellian, whether or not he has obtained degrees from other institutions prior to coming to Cornell.

ENTRANCE PROCEDURES

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS FOR THE M.B.A. OR M.P.A. DEGREE

CONSIDERATION for admission to the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration as a candidate for one of the professional degrees is given to graduates of recognized colleges, universities, or technical schools in this country and abroad who hold a baccalaureate degree or its equivalent.

ENTRANCE EXAMINATIONS

The School requires applicants for admission to the Master's degree program to take the Admission Test for Graduate Study in Business or the Graduate Record Examination in Government. Under justified circumstances, this requirement may be waived by the Committee on Admissions.

These examinations are administered periodically each year, usually four times, throughout the United States and in many major cities of the world. It is the responsibility of the applicant to arrange to take the appropriate examination, for which a moderate fee is charged. Inquiries about the examinations and applications for taking them should be addressed as soon as possible to the Educational Testing Service, 20 Nassau Street, Princeton, New Jersey. In some cases the necessary applications will be furnished by this School along with other admissions material.

Those who are interested primarily in business administration should take the Admission Test for Graduate Study in Business; those intertested primarily in public administration should take the Graduate Record Examination in Government. Upon request of the applicant, the Educational Testing Service will send his score to this School.

The results of these tests will be used by the Admissions Committee as one of the criteria for admission to the School. It is not intended that the tests substitute for an adequate undergraduate college record, recommendations, or other background information. Rather, the tests provide additional objective information for evaluating the qualifications of applicants on a common basis.

ADMISSION STANDARDS

Applications for admission are acted upon only after a careful evaluation of all the information submitted by and on behalf of the candidate. Naturally, his over-all undergraduate academic record is of primary importance in indicating the degree of his ability to undertake graduate work in business or public administration. Important additional factors include indications of the applicant's intellectual development in the course of his undergraduate career, inherent ability as indicated by the entrance examinations mentioned above, extracurricular activities, employment experience, comments of undergraduate faculty members and other persons, and indicated motivation for graduate work as a part of career development.

Although there are no particular undergraduate courses required of entering students, it is recommended that students planning to enter the School include in their undergraduate programs courses in economics and American government. Considering the relative specialization inherent in graduate work and—even more so—in professional work experience, candidates should endeavor to achieve as broad an education as their undergraduate curriculums will allow. In addition to economics and government, candidates should consider, among others, courses in such important areas as literature, philosophy, sociology, history, the classics, and mathematics. Undergraduate courses in business administration do not of themselves enhance a candidate's chances for admission, nor necessarily assure satisfactory academic performance at this School.

EXEMPTIONS

The Graduate School of Business and Public Administration permits a student to exempt certain specified required courses. Exemption from one or more of these courses is allowed only upon the student's successful completion of a written examination, of which there is one given for each exemptible subject during the orientation period of the fall term. Such exemptions free the individual to take other courses appropriate to his Master's degree program, but they do not reduce the requirement of 62 credit hours. For further information, please refer to the section entitled "Course Programs."

ADVANCED STANDING

Advanced standing toward the degrees of this School is not given for undergraduate work, except to a limited extent under double-registration programs described below. Advanced standing may be granted for *graduate* work completed elsewhere, up to a maximum of 15 credit hours. The granting of credit requires case-by-case consideration based

on meeting the following criteria: (a) the courses for which advanced standing is requested must be of graduate level; (b) they must closely parallel work offered in this School; and (c) the student's performance must be satisfactory to the School's standards.

In addition, persons holding the baccalaureate degree who have had significant administrative experience in business or public administration may be granted advanced standing in certain fields of study upon showing adequate competence in such fields. Advanced-standing credit will be granted only during the first term after the student's arrival on the campus and only by petition to the faculty with the approval of the student's adviser.

DOUBLE REGISTRATION— GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

A Cornell upperclassman in either a four- or five-year undergraduate program may apply to this School as a degree candidate any time during his third year. Admission is limited only to the Cornell undergraduate who, by virtue of his undergraduate record, intellectual and personal maturity, and sense of purpose, appears to be a particularly promising candidate for this School's graduate programs. Admission is a competitive accomplishment achieved by only the top-level student. If admitted, he may commence his work in this School no earlier than the beginning of his fourth undergraduate year. A five-year engineering student may apply for admission as a double registrant after either his third or fourth year.

The admission standards as outlined above are equally applicable to the double-registrant applicant, including the requirement that he take either the Admission Test for Graduate Study in Business or the Graduate Record Examination in Government. In addition, the double-registrant applicant must be interviewed by the Assistant Dean, another member of the Committee on Admissions, or another appropriate faculty member.

Double-registration applications are acted upon as a group. All applications for admission in September, 1959, must be submitted by March 31, 1959, complete with undergraduate transcripts including grades for the 1958 fall term, admission test scores, and two letters of reference. Application interviews must be completed by the same date. It is planned that applicants will be informed of the action taken on their applications by not later than May 1, 1959.

It is the applicant's responsibility to arrange with his undergraduate college office for approval of double registration when applying for admission to the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration. It is also his responsibility to be sure that undertaking

work in this School will not prevent his fulfilling his undergraduate

requirements.

Meeting requirements for both the baccalaureate and Master's degrees necessitates careful scheduling of required and elective courses prior to and during the period of double registration; therefore, double-registration applicants should give careful thought to planning their academic programs. Requests for information not available in this Announcement should be referred to the School's Administrative Office, B-21 McGraw Hall.

INTERVIEWS

Interviews are not normally required of prospective Master's degree students, except in the case of Cornell students applying for admission on a double-registration basis as noted above and in the case of other students whose admission may involve special problems. An interview is required, however, in the case of candidates for the program in *Hospital Administration*. Where distance would involve hardship, an interview with a designated hospital or health agency official in the applicant's locality frequently can be arranged.

ADMISSION OF NON-DEGREE CANDIDATES

The School accepts a very limited number of qualified students who, because of special circumstances (e.g., one year's leave of absence from employment, one-year fellowship for a foreign student), are not candidates for degrees. Admission standards and procedures are the same as for degree candidates.

ADMISSION FOR THE Ph.D. DEGREE

See the section of this Announcement entitled "Degree Programs." Admission requirements and procedures for the Ph.D. degree are handled by and through the Office of the Graduate School.

ADMISSION PROCEDURE

Applicants for admission to Master's degree programs may obtain admission application forms from the Administrative Aide to the Dean, Graduate School of Business and Public Administration, McGraw Hall. The forms should be filled out carefully and returned to the Administrative Aide. In addition to completing the forms and arranging for the forwarding of test scores to this School, applicants must also submit transcripts of their undergraduate records, pay a nonrefundable \$10 application fee (if applying to Cornell for the first time) and arrange for the submission of letters of reference from two individuals, such as

professors for undergraduate courses, who are capable of judging the applicant's capabilities for graduate work. Except for double registrants, as noted above, applications for any particular academic year should be filed at the latest by June 1 preceding the fall term for which admission is sought. Although the School will receive applications after June 1, most available places may be filled prior to that date. Consequently, applicants should file applications as early as possible.

New students are admitted to the School only for the fall term which begins in September. Admission in February is not permitted because of the integrated and sequential nature of curriculum extending over a four-term period of two years.

Applicants are notified as promptly as possible of their acceptance or rejection; or, if special circumstances warrant, they are informed of when final action may be taken.

REGISTRATION

As indicated in the section entitled "Student and Alumni Services," an orientation for new students is conducted during the week end prior to formal registration in the University and in the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration. New students entering this School in the fall of 1959 should plan to arrive in Ithaca by Friday, September 18, and should be prepared to take part in the orientation program on September 18 and 19. Registration for new students will take place on Monday, September 21.

Former students, including returning second-year students, will commence formal registration on Tuesday, September 22, 1959. All students should refer to the academic calendar at the front of this Announcement for further information concerning the dates of instruction.

Students who are registering at Cornell for the first time must (1) pay a registration fee of \$28, and (2) present a certificate of immunization to the Administrative Aide to the Dean of this School (see also "Health Requirements on Entrance" below).

Once a new student has been accepted by the School, and not later than the date of registration, he must supply the Administrative Aide to the Dean of the School with a small photograph of himself for the School's records.

TUITION AND FEES

Tuition and fees in the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration for each term (there are two terms of sixteen weeks each in the normal academic year) are as follows:

Tuition	\$512.50
College and University General Fee	112.50
	\$625.00

In addition to these term fees, new students must pay the \$28 fee as explained previously under "Registration." This fee covers matriculation charges and certain graduation expenses. Students who have previously matriculated at Cornell do not pay this fee.*

For additional information about rules of payment at Cornell, see the *General Information Announcement* which may be obtained from the Visitor Information Center, Edmund Ezra Day Hall or by writing to Cornell University Announcements, Ithaca, New York.

VETERANS' BENEFITS

All veterans who expect to attend Cornell under the educational benefits provided by Public Laws 894 (Rehabilitation) and 550 (Korean G.I. Bill of Rights) must complete the necessary enrollment forms in the Treasurer's office in Edmund Ezra Day Hall at the time they register in the University. All inquiries relating to the use of Veterans Administration educational benefits at Cornell should be addressed to the nearest V.A. Regional Office.

LIVING COSTS

Living costs cannot be stated with the same degree of certainty as regular University charges, since they depend to a great extent upon the individual's standard of living. Recent estimates indicate that men students spend between \$135 to \$195 a term for room; \$275 to \$325 a term for board. Laundry, done in Ithaca, may require \$25 to \$40 a term. For women, the fixed charge for board, room, and laundry in the dormitories is \$495.00 a term. Books, instruments, and other supplies will cost between \$30 and \$75 a term. Additional allowance must be made for clothing, travel, and incidentals. Experience indicates that total costs, including tuition, generally range between \$2200 and \$2400 for the full academic year for the single male student and between \$3100 and \$3400 for the married couple without children.

HEALTH REQUIREMENTS ON ENTRANCE

The following health requirements for entering graduate students have been adopted by the Board of Trustees of Cornell University. The Board has also ruled that failure to fulfill these requirements will result

^{*}Tuition or fees may be changed by the Board of Trustees to take effect at any time without previous notice.

in a recommendation to the Registrar that the student be denied the privilege of registering the following term. The responsibility for ful-

filling these requirements rests upon the student.

A satisfactory certificate of immunization against smallpox, on the form supplied by the University, must be submitted before registration. It will be accepted as satisfactory only if it certifies that within the last three years a successful vaccination has been performed. If this requirement cannot be fulfilled by the student's physician at home, opportunity for immunization will be offered by the Cornell medical staff during the student's first semester, with the cost to be borne by the student. If a student has been absent from the University for more than three years, immunity will be considered to have lapsed.

Every student is required to have a *chest X-ray*. He may present a chest film, made by a private physician, on or before entering Cornell, provided that it was obtained within six months of initial registration and is of acceptable quality; *or* he may present a chest X-ray report, provided that the radiograph was taken within the six months of initial registration, contains the film number and name and address of the X-ray facility, and is signed by a radiologist; *or* he may obtain the chest X-ray at Cornell during the registration period or during his first semester (in which case, the charge, covering also any necessary recheck films, will be included in the general University fee).

Personal health record forms will be sent to graduate students accepted for admission. Students are requested to answer all questions and return the forms to the Administrative Aide to the Dean by

August 1.

If a student has been away from the University for more than a year, he will need to submit a new health record form and meet the X-ray requirement upon re-entrance.

COURSE REQUIREMENTS: M.B.A. DEGREE AND M.P.A. DEGREE

AS INDICATED below, the first year is devoted largely to a core of required courses which has been designed to provide in an integrated and coordinated manner the essentials of good management and administration. During the second year the student develops his more specialized interests.

COURSE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION

FIRST YEAR

	1st	Term	2d	Term
100. Introduction to Administration		3		
101. Personnel Management and Human Relations*				3
102. The American Economy*		3		
103. Managerial Economics				3
104. Finance				3
105. Law of Business Associations*		3		
106. Marketing		3		
107. Production		3		
108. The Governmental Process*				3
110. Principles of Accounting*		3		
111. Managerial Accounting				3
Economic and Social Statistics* (ILR 510)	70	3 (r	3

SECOND YEAR

	1st	Term	2d	Term
200. Business Policy Formulation		3		
201. Information Sources in Administration †		2	or	2
202. Private Enterprise and Public Policyt				3

^{*}Subject to exemption by examination during the orientation period of the fall term.

CONCENTRATION PROGRAMS IN BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION

In addition to completing the core curriculum outlined above, each student will fulfill the requirements of a concentration (to be deter-

[†]To be taken the first year, exemption permitting.

[‡]Not required of students taking both 376, Business Policy and Economic Instability, and 377, Competitive Behavior and Public Policy.

mined no later than the beginning of the second year). The content of the student's concentration program shall be determined in consultation with his adviser after consideration of his background, interest, and abilities. Additional information is given in the next section entitled "Concentrations."

A minimum of 62 semester hours is required for graduation. The normal minimum and maximum of semester hours per term are 15 hours and 18 hours, respectively.

Concentrations for this degree are accounting, agricultural management, business management, finance, hospital administration, managerial economics, marketing, personnel management, production, transportation, and special.

Two accounting concentrations are offered—the *general* and the *professional*. Some modification of the above course requirements is permitted when necessary, to enable the student to fulfill the academic requirements for the C.P.A. certificate (New York). See the next section entitled "Concentrations."

The course requirements for the concentration in hospital administration differ from the above with respect to both the first and second years. See the next section entitled "Concentrations."

COURSE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION

FIRST YEAR

		1st	Term	2d	Term
100.	Introduction to Administration		3		
101.	Personnel Management and Human Relations*				3
102.	The American Economy*		3		
103.	Managerial Economics				3
110.	Principles of Accounting*		3		
112.	Governmental Accounting				3
	Information Sources in Administration		2 0	or	2
	Economic and Social Statistics* (ILR 510)		3 (or	3
	Administrative Law		3		

SECOND YEAR

						1st	Term	2d	Term
202.	Private	Enterprise	and	Public	Policy				3

^{*}Subject to exemption by examination during the orientation period of the fall term.

CONCENTRATION PROGRAMS IN PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION

In addition to completing the core curriculum outlined above, each student will fulfill the requirements of a concentration (to be determined no later than the beginning of the second year). The content of the student's concentration program shall be determined in consultation with his adviser after consideration of his background, interest, and abilities.

A minimum of 62 semester hours is required for graduation. The normal minimum and maximum of semester hours per term are 15 hours and 18 hours, respectively.

Concentrations for this degree are agricultural management, city management, finance, hospital administration, personnel management, public management (with general public administration, federal administration, and international and foreign operations options), transportation, and special.

The course requirements for the concentration in hospital administration differ slightly from the above with respect to both the first and second years. See the next section entitled "Concentrations."

The School's program in public administration is based upon the central role of government in modern life, the rise of the career public service, and the consequent increasing demand for trained public managers. Recognizing the fact that public administration both assumes substantive policy-making responsibilities and also undertakes primary responsibility for the processes of management, this School makes every effort to develop both the student's knowledge and competence in administration and his knowledge and understanding of public policy itself. While providing for a considerable amount of individual concentration, the program is nevertheless primarily concerned with the development of public administrators who are at home both with program problems and with the practicalities of day-to-day administrative activities.

The program is intended for students who aspire to careers in local, state, federal, or international agencies. It may also be designed for those who plan to work with private enterprise in the management of its relationships with government. Concentrations may be arranged in any one of these areas.

In view of the fact that the public service draws upon many professions, including law, engineering, accounting, public health, public welfare, agriculture, penology, and medicine, it is expected that students will come to the School with varying degrees of preparation and background in government and its administration. Because candidates from all these fields, as well as those with more general training, are encouraged to enroll, a particular effort is made to devise individual programs for each of the students. Examples of such individualized programs recently undertaken by M.P.A. students are programs in resources management, Southeast Asian public administration, and public utilities.

EXEMPTIONS

The School grants exemption from six of the required courses to those students who pass an exemption examination. These six courses are: 101, Personnel Management and Human Relations; 102, The American Economy; 105, Law of Business Associations; 108, The Governmental Process; 110, Principles of Accounting; and ILR 510, Statistics. Students cannot obtain exemption from the other required courses. Exemption examinations are given during the orientation period of the fall term.

Cornell students who were undergraduates at Cornell and who have had 110S, Principles of Accounting, and 111S, Managerial Accounting, can exempt the accounting requirement without examination. Foreign students are not required to take 105, Law of Business Associations, or Administrative Law.

In the case of double registrants from the College of Agriculture and the College of Engineering, and in the case of students undertaking the combined program of this School and the Law School, additional special provisions concerning exemptions and other course program matters apply as the result of the development of joint programs by the schools concerned. See the "Special Master's Degree Programs" in the section on "Degree Programs" for further information concerning these special procedures, the full details of which will be supplied, on request, by the Administrative Aide to the Dean of this School, Room B-21. McGraw Hall.

CONCENTRATIONS

THE CONCENTRATIONS in which individual students may specialize are listed in alphabetical order below, together with the degree program to which they apply. The content of the student's concentration program shall be determined in consultation with his adviser. Special programs may be arranged for qualified students, and the regulations governing such concentrations may be found in part under the section entitled "Degree Programs" and in part under the special concentration heading at the end of this section. Both the student and the adviser should keep in mind that a minimum of 62 semester hours is required for graduation.

ACCOUNTING

M.B.A. DEGREE

There are two accounting concentrations. The first is designated Industrial Accounting and is designed either to lead to a career in the accounting department of a business or government agency, or to supply tools which a general business manager can utilize. The second concentration, Professional Accounting, is designed to prepare the student for a career in public accounting and fulfills the academic requirements for the Certified Public Accountant certificate in New York State.

THE INDUSTRIAL ACCOUNTING PROGRAM

This accounting concentration is flexible depending on the student's preparation prior to entering the School and his proposed vocational objectives. A typical program would include second-year courses in finance and managerial economics as well as advanced accounting, cost accounting, and tax accounting.

THE PROFESSIONAL ACCOUNTING PROGRAM

Because of the complicated nature of certain requirements for the Certified Public Accounting certificate, the student contemplating the professional accounting program should consult with a member of the accounting staff at the earliest possible date prior to or immediately after initial registration. However, this much may be said here—the New York State Education Department requires applicants to any part

of the examination in certified public accountancy to have been graduated from a college offering an accounting curriculum registered by the State Education Department and to have completed the following courses and credit hours: liberal arts, 48; business subjects, 60 (including accounting, 24; law, 8; finance, 8; economics, 6; and other business subjects, 14); and electives, 12. These requirements may be met by combining undergraduate work with the work offered in this School; but before this School will certify that a student has completed the above curriculum, it will require submission of official records in evidence thereof. Students who have not completed these requirements will not be certified to the New York State Education Department.

A student who plans to fulfill the academic requirements for the C.P.A. certificate (New York) should elect BPA 112, Governmental Accounting, and must complete the following program of courses in addition to BPA 300 and 301, Advanced Accounting:

	1st	Term	2d	Term
105. Law of Business Associations		3		
302. Cost Accounting		3		
303. Cost and Budgetary Control				3
305. Tax Accounting				3
307. Auditing Procedure		3		
308. Law of Commercial Transactions				3
309. Advanced Business Law		3		

The professional accounting concentration requires adherence to a very rigid schedule during the student's two years in the School. Students should decide at the end of the first semester of the first year whether they wish to take the professional accounting concentration. In special cases, professional accounting students may be allowed to substitute other courses for BPA 108 and 202.

ACCOUNTING INTERNSHIPS

For students with outstanding records, accounting internships may be arranged during their second year of study. Internships involve approximately six weeks of work—for which students are reimbursed at approximately the rate for junior accountants—during the winter months with cooperating public accounting firms.

AGRICULTURAL MANAGEMENT

M.B.A. OR M.P.A. DEGREE

This concentration is designed especially for students who have completed undergraduate programs in agriculture at Cornell or elsewhere, and who wish to pursue work in the fundamentals of business and public administration together with advanced study in agricultural

management. For this purpose this School and the College of Agriculture have combined their resources. There are substantial opportunities in the agricultural industries and in governmental agencies dealing with agriculture for persons possessing this combined background.

MANAGEMENT OF AGRICULTURAL INDUSTRIES

Since the start of the school year of 1956–1957, an expanded special program—within the *agricultural management* concentration—has been offered. This program consists of appropriate introductory work both in this School and the Cornell College of Agriculture, followed by BPA 325, Seminar in the Management of Agricultural Industries, and related advanced work chosen with the approval of the student's adviser.

OTHER PROGRAMS

In addition to the above, programs may be arranged—also within the agricultural management concentration—in the following fields of study: Management of Agricultural Cooperatives, Agricultural Credit Administration, Agricultural Marketing, Governmental Agricultural Policy and Administration, and Resources Management. The potential combination of courses offered in this School and in the College of Agriculture that would satisfy the objectives in each of these special fields is too great to permit elaboration in this Announcement. More detailed information will be supplied on request by the Administrative Aide to the Dean of this School.

STUDENTS IN THE CORNELL COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURE

A fourth-year student registered in the College of Agriculture may be admitted without the formality of double registration provided he files and obtains acceptance of his application by the School with the approval of his College. The fourth-year work of such a student, taken in conformity with an approved program, will be accepted in satisfaction of the first 30 credit hours of the total of 62 credit hours necessary for the Master's degree in business or public administration. In this approved fourth-year program, the faculty of the College of Agriculture permits its students to count toward their social studies requirement up to 9 hours from courses in business and public administration, except courses in statistics and accounting.

In the student's fifth year, he should first plan to take such common core courses as are required during the second-year program (see the previous section of this Announcement) of all prospective M.B.A. or M.P.A. candidates. Of his remaining semester hours (normally at least 18) in that same year, at least one-half will normally be taken in the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration, and the remainder will generally be taken from work at the graduate level

offered in the College of Agriculture. Programs will be worked out with the advice of a Joint Advisory Committee of the two schools to best promote the student's career prospects in his chosen field. Such fields may include any of those outlined above.

BUSINESS MANAGEMENT

M.B.A. DEGREE

The program in business management is offered in recognition of the high premium which modern business places upon the skills of organizing, planning, coordinating, directing, supervising, analyzing, and evaluating. The growth in size of business enterprises, their complexity and specialization, the necessity for rapid and continuous adaptation in policies and methods, the recent trends toward decentralization in both decision-making and operations—all place new emphasis upon the over-all knowledge and skills and upon the staff activities assisting in coordination and control. The concentration in business management will stress the administrative process as such, particularly in its policy-making and in its unifying and coordinating functions.

The business management program is arranged to meet the needs of those students who look toward general rather than specialized careers, those who expect to operate businesses of their own, and those who are interested in such positions as staff assistants, management consultants, or general supervisors. The program is also designed for those students who prefer not to choose a field of specialization but to prepare themselves, through fundamental training, to assume responsibility and leadership in any business field in which they later find opportunities.

For the student who has not selected a particular field, this concentration offers an opportunity to build a broad general program including advanced work in such major functional areas as marketing, production, accounting, finance, and personnel, and in general management, or in other related fields of study included in the School's curriculum or in the University at large. The program of courses will be selected by the student in consultation with his adviser.

CITY MANAGEMENT

M.P.A. DEGREE

A concentration in *city management* is offered for the student who is preparing for a career service as a professional city manager, or a chief administrative officer, and who comes preferably with an undergraduate background in engineering, economics, government, or business administration.

A student electing this concentration will pursue during his first year substantially the same basic program as other students but with the option of two or three additional courses. In the second year he can select from a wide range of courses offered in this School, the College of Architecture, the College of Engineering, and the Law School. A typical second-year program will include six hours in BPA 553, Municipal Finance Administration, and BPA 554, Seminar in Urban Government and Administration, three hours of BPA 202, Private Enterprise and Public Policy, and a minimum of 21 additional hours. Courses which should receive the student's consideration are listed below.

	1st	Term	2d	Term
108. The Governmental Process				3
112. Governmental Accounting				3
428. Governmental Fiscal Management		3		
430. Investment in Government Securities				3
501. Public Personnel Management				3
528. Procurement	. 79	3		
550. State Government and Administration				3
553. Municipal Finance Administration		3		
554. Seminar in Urban Government and Administration				3
900. Management Surveys: Organization and Systems		3		
Principles of City and Regional Planning (Arch. 710)		3		
Traffic Engineering (Eng. 2620)		3		
Public Health and Community Sanitation (Eng. 2509)				3
City Planning Practice (Arch. 711)				3
Municipal Sanitation (Eng. 2532)		3		
Planning Administration (Arch. 716)				2
Planning and Zoning Law (Arch. 717)				2
Public Problems in Urban Land Use (Arch. 715)		2		
Seminar in City and Regional Planning (Arch. 714)		2		
Housing (Arch. 713)				2
History of City Planning (Arch. 700)				3
Taxation (Agr. Econ. 138)		3		of the last
		E. B.		

FINANCE

M.B.A. OR M.P.A. DEGREE

The administration of financial affairs in business and government plays a critically important role in administration. It is essential, therefore, that the student of administrative processes possess a broad understanding of the function of finance, its mechanisms, and the operation of the financial system. Moreover, considering the intricate interrelationships between business and government in the realm of finance, it is equally essential that all students of finance understand something of the problems of both business finance and government finance. The two programs outlined below are designed to promote such understanding, while at the same time allowing adequate specialization for those planning for careers in either business or government.

THE BUSINESS FINANCE PROGRAM (M.B.A.)

The program in *business finance* presents an integrated treatment of the operational aspects of business and investment finance, the functions of financial institutions and capital markets, and the basic economic and legal framework of financial organization. It is designed to meet the needs of students who look forward to specialized careers in the financial management of business and to careers in commercial, savings, and investment banking, financial counseling, and investment management.

THE PUBLIC FINANCE PROGRAM (M.P.A.)

Specialization is offered in *public finance administration* for those planning careers as financial consultants or management counselors working with public bodies. High-caliber, well-trained specialists are needed at all levels of government. This functional field includes a wide range of related areas: public budgeting, governmental accounting and auditing, purchasing, debt administration, inventory and property controls, tax administration, and financial reporting.

HOSPITAL ADMINISTRATION

M.B.A. OR M.P.A. DEGREE

The concentration in *hospital administration*, combined with the core work in general administration and business practice, is designed to prepare the student for a career in hospital administration or related activity, operating under voluntary, governmental, or proprietary auspices.

Admission to this concentration is restricted, and is based upon motivation and personal qualifications as well as academic achievement. Previous experience in hospitals or related agencies is not a requirement.

The general plan of this concentration is based on two years of work in residence, including short periods of field training.

THE PROGRAM IN RESIDENCE

The work in residence involves satisfactory completion of the courses which are listed below, subject to faculty policy on exemptions. The student may qualify for either the Master of Business Administration or the Master of Public Administration degree, in accordance with his interests and career aims.

M.B.A. DEGREE PROGRAM

First Year

First Year		
	1st Term	2d Term
100. Introduction to Administration	3	
101. Personnel Management and Human Relations*		3
102. The American Economy*	3	
	3	0
104. Finance		3
105. Introduction to Business Law*	3	
108. The Governmental Process*		3
110. Principles of Accounting*	3	
111. Managerial Accounting		3 -
	0	3
115. Health Needs and Services	3	
116. The Hospital in Modern Society		3
201. Information Sources in Administration		2
Economic and Social Statistics (ILR 510)*	3	
Economic and Social Statistics (IER 510)		
생선이 많은 사람들이 아니는 그 때문에 가는 것이 없는 것이 없었다.	18	17
Second Year		
200 P ' P I' F 1-1'	0	
200. Business Policy Formulation		
202. Private Enterprise and Public Policy		3
450. Principles of Hospital Operation I	3	
451. Principles of Hospital Operation II		3
452. Orientation to Clinical Medicine	3	
453. Business and Legal Aspects of Hospital Administration	3	
454. Policy and Planning in Hospitals and Health Agencies		3
455. Seminar on Health and Society	2	
528. Procurement		
		C
Electives		6
	-	
	17	15
M.P.A. DEGREE PROGRAM		
First Year		
	1st Term	2d Term
100. Introduction to Administration	3	
101. Personnel Management and Human Relations*		3
101. Telsonilei Management and Truman Relations	0	,
102. The American Economy*		
103. Managerial Economics		3
110. Principles of Accounting*	. 3	
112. Governmental Accounting		3
115. Health Needs and Services		
		0
116. The Hospital in Modern Society		3
201. Information Sources in Administration	. 2	
Economic and Social Statistics* (ILR 510)	. 3	
Electives		6
		30 <u>14 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 </u>
	17	18
0 7 37	17	10
Second Year		
202. Private Enterprise and Public Policy		3
450. Principles of Hospital Operation I		The Walleton
430. Timespies of Hospital Operation 1	3	

^{*}Subject to exemption by examination during the orientation period of the fall term.

Ist	Term	2d Term
451. Principles of Hospital Operation II		3
452. Orientation to Clinical Medicine	3	
453. Business and Legal Aspects of Hospital Administration.	3	
454. Policy and Planning in Hospitals and Health Agencies.		3
455. Seminar on Health and Society	2	
Administrative Law	3	
Electives	3	6
	_	_
	17	15
M.P.A. ELECTIVES		
1s.	t Term	2d Term
Three courses (9 credits) to be selected from this list:		
108. The Governmental Process	3	
428. Government Fiscal Management		3
501. Seminar in Public Personnel Administration		3
528. Procurement	3	
550. State Administration		3
552. Comparative Public Administration	3	3
553. Municipal Finance Administration	3	
554. Seminar in Municipal Government and Administration		3
555. Seminar in Federal Administration	3	
556. Seminar in Public Administration	3	
557. Seminar in Military Management		3
900. Management Surveys: Organization and Methods		3
Public Health and Community Sanitation (Engineering		
2509)		3

FIELD TRAINING

Supplementing the academic work are several types of field experience designed to reinforce the understanding of administrative principles and hospital practice. These are as follows:

- I. PRE-ENTRANCE HOSPITAL ASSIGNMENT...It is recommended that students accepted for degree work in the hospital administration program who do not present a record of hospital employment undertake a temporary position or learning experience in a hospital during the summer prior to entrance. Assistance is given in effecting placement for such experience, which provides a valuable base of reference in terms of both motivation and subsequent course work. Board and room may be furnished, but remuneration is subject entirely to the type of experience arranged for. The Sloan Institute faculty maintains close contact with the hospital administrator who accepts the prospective student.
- II. HOSPITAL VISITS... For the investigation of various aspects of hospital operation and administration in conjunction with course work, students make periodic visits to hospitals in the region surrounding Ithaca on an individual basis. Active exploration of restricted spheres is characteristic of these field trips. The students' findings are

fed into special reports and seminars. Faculty and hospital officials jointly supervise this experience.

III. SUMMER APPRENTICESHIP...During a period of two to three months between the academic years, the student is normally assigned to a selected hospital administrator for intensive guidance in administrative practice. He visits board and medical staff meetings and attends department head conferences and similar functions. He makes directed investigations and analyses, observes administrative behavior, and probes areas of individual interest. Opportunity is provided for frequent contacts with patients. Previous hospital experience will shape the disposition of this time. Preceptors work closely with faculty members in evaluating student needs and progress. Board and room are provided, the question of stipend being subject to the particular arrangement made.

IV. POSTGRADUATE IN-SERVICE TRAINING...It is a premise of the Sloan Institute program that additional training in details of hospital operation is necessary after completion of the two-year academic period. The broad background in administrative theory, business practice, the health field and professions, and hospital administration fundamentals must be coupled with a postgraduate, practical experience of high quality lasting at least two or three years, as modified by previous hospital work. This period corresponds, in general, to the initial training phase for junior executives which is common in industry. Arrangements for such paid employment normally will be made under the guidance of the Sloan Institute staff. Whereas completion of such experience follows the award of the Master's degree, and is not a requirement, the graduate will be strongly urged to enter into such an understanding for the predetermined period.

FURTHER INFORMATION

See also the opening section of this Announcement concerning the Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration. For further details, write to the Director of the Sloan Institute in care of the Graduate School of Business and Public Administration, McGraw Hall.

MANAGERIAL ECONOMICS

M.B.A. DEGREE

This concentration is designed for students interested in professional careers in economics in industry and government. Increasing opportunities for such careers are developing among the staffs of large industrial corporations, banks, insurance companies, merchandising firms,

and foreign-trade organizations as well as within many departments of federal and state government.

The program is designed to enable the student to acquire some competence in the analysis of economic affairs. More particularly, the student may expect to be concerned with such matters as forecasts of general business conditions; analyses of the economic position of particular industries or segments of the economy, trends in material and component prices, trends in money supply and interest rates, and the economic impact of governmental policies; the production of data essential for the development of marketing price structures; the study of special foreign economic situations; and the development of other types of studies which are greatly aided by a knowledge of economic and statistical theory, data, and techniques.

For students to undertake this program some undergraduate work in economics, particularly in economic theory, is considered almost essential. If a student has an inadequate undergraduate foundation in economics, he should plan to remedy this deficiency by taking as extra work one or more suitable courses during his first year in this School.

The subject matter of BPA 103, Managerial Economics, and BPA 202, Private Enterprise and Public Policy, both of which are required of all students, is relevant to this concentration.

MARKETING

M.B.A. DEGREE

The responsibilities of the marketing sector of the economy are to encourage the consumption of goods and services and to provide for the orderly movement of these commodities through productive stages to ultimate consumption. The tremendous productive capacity of this country and the growing flow of new products from technical laboratories underline the importance of these responsibilities. Management defines markets, strengthens the sales organization and distributive channel in order to reach these markets, plans and administers promotional programs, and maintains close watch of customer requirements and competitor strategy to guide it in establishing pricing and product development policies.

The *marketing* concentration has been designed for students planning to accept positions in manufacturing sales organizations, retailing and wholesaling firms, and specialized facilitating agencies. Emphasis is placed upon current developments in the field, the close relationship between marketing and government and between marketing and other activities of the business enterprise, and the need for revising policies and methods to meet changing conditions.

PERSONNEL MANAGEMENT

M.B.A. OR M.P.A. DEGREE

This concentration in *personnel management* is designed for students who are interested in the policies and methods developed by business and public agencies for dealing with the people who work for them. The selection, compensation, and training of personnel and the development of man-power resources is one of the most important and difficult tasks of the modern manager. The personnel function in all large enterprises now requires the skill of a professional staff. Personnel managers and their assistants have steadily acquired higher status and broader influence as labor costs, labor relations, and the problems of maximizing production through improved management and motivation have become more important concerns of management.

In addition to increased opportunities for staff personnel specialists in business and government, line officials, including top management, are finding more and more need for knowledge of personnel management in getting results through others.

The requirements for this concentration can be fulfilled by a program of courses selected with the approval of a student's adviser. Consideration will be given to the student's educational background, experience, and interests.

In addition to the courses and seminars in *personnel management* offered at this School, other courses are available from among the wide range of graduate courses in or related to personnel management in other divisions of the University, and especially in the School of Industrial and Labor Relations. For example, courses for graduate credit are available in labor union history and administration, industrial training, labor market economics, industrial psychology, selection and placement, collective bargaining, social security, wage and salary administration, job analysis, and human relations.

PRODUCTION

M.B.A. DEGREE

The organization and management of productive effort has been a constant challenge to business administrators since the beginning of the Industrial Revolution. During the last fifty years the rate of change in productive activity has accelerated rapidly. Dramatic progress has been made on the technical front as evidenced by the steady increase in worker productivity, culminating currently in such developments as automation and the use of electronic computers. The rise of the scientific management movement has marked an equally noteworthy development in the management of the technical aspects of production.

At the same time the increasingly intricate relationships of government to productive processes have meant that more and more public administrators, particularly those involved in civil-military activities, are finding knowledge of productive processes essential.

Dramatic though these developments have been, there is a growing realization that the scientific management approach must be modified in order to meet more effectively the complex problems of today. First, we must find ways of intergrating the findings of research in the human-relations area into the techniques of scientific management. In the second place, we need to develop more adequate methods of analysis and evaluation so as to improve the quality of production management decisions. Third, ways must be found for more effectively relating decisions in this area to the total administrative process involving the other major divisions of the enterprise. Finally, in order to deal competently with the increasing complexity of production decisions in the social, economic, and political climate in which business operates, it is important that we develop approaches that will be useful in this broader frame of reference.

Consequently, throughout the concentration in production, attention is focused on the importance of human relations, on the improvement of decision-making ability, and on the development of a broader point of view with respect to marketing, finance, accounting, and other internal activities on the one hand, and external influences on the other. Emphasis is placed on the development of administrative rather than technical abilities. Subject matter has been chosen with a view toward developing concepts and approaches which will be useful in the productive phase of any activity whether in a factory, a bank, a retail store, a clerical department, or from the point of view of the administration or control of production activities in military or civil public administration. In planning a concentration in production, the student is encouraged to select areas in closely related fields of activity which may be pertinent from the point of view of his objectives, in addition to appropriate courses in production, both in this School and in the College of Engineering.

PUBLIC MANAGEMENT

M.P.A. DEGREE

The *public management* concentration is designed for those who wish a broad understanding of public administration such as might be appropriate for students desiring to enter the public service through the Federal Service Entrance Examination, the New York State Public Administration Internships Examination, and the Foreign Service Examination, as well as for those planning to enter the joint program

in administration and law, described elsewhere in this Announcement. This concentration is also suitable for a student with undergraduate training in a technical subject such as engineering.

The public management program is based upon the administrative foundation laid in the first year of core work and will provide the student with more advanced, though still broadly oriented, work in program operations of governmental institutions at the international, federal, state, or local levels as well as advanced work in the important functional and supporting areas of personnel and civil service procedures, public budgeting and fiscal management, and organization and methods work. Those who wish to emphasize a particular institutional framework may wish to consider either the federal or the international administration options within this concentration, or the city management concentration described elsewhere.

Students in the *public management* concentration would be expected to follow a program consisting of a combination of (1) course work in certain general functional areas such as personnel and finance, together with (2) course work in the operations of one or more levels of government. Therefore, while combinations of relevant work other than those listed below may be taken with the approval of the student's adviser, it is recommended that the student plan to complete, during his first and second year, the following courses as well as appropriate work in one of the three options outlined immediately below this listing:

	1st	Term	2d	Term	
428. Governmental Fiscal Management		3			
501. Public Personnel Management				3	
556. Seminar in Public Administration,		3			
559. Supply and Material Management		3			
900. Management Surveys: Organization and Systems		3			

GENERAL PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION OPTION

Students wishing to continue in a broad approach to public administration will, in addition to the course work outlined above, normally complete at least 9 hours selected from among Course 550, State Government and Administration; Course 551, International Administration and Foreign Operations; Course 552, Comparative Public Administration; Course 553, Municipal Finance Administration; Course 554, Seminar in Urban Government and Administration; and Course 555, Federal Administration.

FEDERAL ADMINISTRATION OPTION

In addition to the five courses outlined above, this option normally involves completion of Course 555, Federal Administration, together with 6 hours of additional work selected with the approval of the student's adviser. Such work may be selected from among, for example,

Course 430, Investment in Government Securities; Course 557, Seminar in Military Management and Civil-Military Relations; Course 575, Transportation: Rates and Regulation; Course 576, Transportation: Organization; Administration, and Public Policies; Course 901, Administrative Applications of High-Speed Computers; Course 902, Seminar in Organizational Theory and Behavior; Govt. 216, The American Presidency; Agr. Econ. 138, Taxation; or Agr. Econ. 502, Federal Public Finance.

INTERNATIONAL AND FOREIGN OPERATIONS OPTION

In addition to the five courses outlined above, this option normally involves completion of Course 551, International Administration and Foreign Operations, together with 6 hours of additional work selected with the approval of the student's adviser. Such work may be selected from among, for example, Course 351, Comparative Business Administration; Course 552, Comparative Public Administration; Course 902, Seminar in Organizational Theory and Behavior; course work in international economics in the Department of Economics in the College of Arts and Sciences; work in comparative government and political theory or international law and politics in the Department of Government in the College of Arts and Sciences; work in comparative labor relations and social legislation in the School of Industrial and Labor Relations; or appropriate work in the Department of Sociology and Anthropology in the College of Arts and Sciences.

OTHER PROGRAMS

The student may, of course, use his elective hours to supplement either the breadth or depth of his administrative understanding. In so doing, he is encouraged to consider relevant work oriented toward business administration as well as public administration. This is particularly recommended for those anticipating careers in the regulatory commissions or other agencies having close relationships with the industrial, commercial, or agricultural communities. In addition, the student may wish to consider supplementary work in economics either in this School or in the Department of Economics in the College of Arts and Sciences, or appropriate advanced work elsewhere in the University.

For more specialized programs in public administration the student should consider the opportunities outlined under the concentration headings of Agricultural Management, City Management, Finance, Hospital Administration, Personnel Management, and Transportation. In addition, under the "Special" concentration heading, it is possible for the mature student to take advantage of unusual combinations of work available through both this School and other Cornell educa-

tional units and to develop an integrated program tailored to his special interests. All these programs may be designed so that advanced work at the doctoral level is also facilitated.

TRANSPORTATION

M.B.A. OR M.P.A. DEGREE

This concentration is designed to meet the needs of students interested in careers in the transportation industries, in the management of the transportation activities of industrial and commercial enterprises, and in the public regulation and operation of transportation. In accordance with the general policy of the School a student entering this concentration will pursue during the first year the same core program as other students.

SPECIAL

M.B.A. OR M.P.A. DEGREE

In appropriate circumstances, a second-year student will be permitted to complete a *special* concentration under the supervision and guidance of a faculty committee. Such a special concentration, for example, might be worked out in resources management or in economic and business history.

A special concentration will normally include from 15 to 21 hours of work during the second year, in addition to the required hours of second-year core courses. These 15 to 21 hours may include approved courses in this School or elsewhere in the University, special reading or research courses, and possibly a research project to be carried out in the field. The program will be devised to fit the needs of the student and the requirements of the selected field of study. Satisfactory performance may be tested by special reports and general examinations (oral and written) as well as by course records. Credit allowed for work accomplished outside formal scheduled courses will be determined by the faculty committee as approved by the Dean.

DESCRIPTION OF COURSES

IN ADDITION to the courses listed below, many appropriate courses given in other divisions of the University are open to students in the School. The wide range of work offered at Cornell University makes it possible for students in the School to elect courses bearing directly on special areas of student interest such as economics, government, labor relations, production management, agricultural problems, and food and nutrition.

A numerical index of courses is given at the end of this section.

ACCOUNTING

110. PRINCIPLES OF ACCOUNTING. First term. Credit three hours. Messrs. BIERMAN and HAMPTON.

Development of principles and procedures underlying financial statements. Emphasis is directed to the development and use of figures for managerial use.

110S. PRINCIPLES OF ACCOUNTING. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Shannon. Analytical development of principles and procedures underlying financial statements—the accounting cycle. Primary emphasis is directed to the analysis of business transactions and the financial information afforded thereby.

111 and 1118. MANAGERIAL ACCOUNTING. Second term. Credit three hours. Messrs. Thomas, Bierman, and Hampton.

Accounting for managerial control; cost planning; inventory valuation, job order, process, and standard cost procedures; budgeting; corporate accounting; consolidated statements; fund sources and applications; introduction to fund accounting for governmental units. *Prerequisite:* Course 110 or equivalent.

Courses 1108 and 1118 are offered specifically for undergraduates. Not open to M.B.A. and M.P.A. candidates.

112. GOVERNMENTAL ACCOUNTING. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. HILLHOUSE.

Governmental accounting contrasted with commercial and institutional accounting; problems in fund and budgetary accounting; analysis of state and municipal financial statements for managerial and for investment purposes; accounting for municipal utilities; cost accounting in public management; developments in federal accounting; problems in federal accounting. *Prerequisite*: Course 111, or 1118, or consent of instructor.

300. ADVANCED ACCOUNTING. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Hampton. Problems of income determination and allocation; the admission, valuation, and presentation of each typical asset and equity element in a balance sheet and the related revenue and expense aspects; analysis and interpretation of financial statements according to varying philosophies; special topics—sinking funds, special reserves, and operating schedules. Prerequisite: Course 111, or 1115, or consent of instructor.

301. ADVANCED ACCOUNTING. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Hampton. Accounting for partnerships; consignments; branch and home office relationships; insurance; consolidated statements; foreign exchange; estates and trusts; reorganizations; realization and liquidation proceedings. Prerequisite: Course 300 or consent of instructor.

302. COST ACCOUNTING. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. BIERMAN.

Basic cost classifications and records; analysis of manufacturing cost components—material, labor, and burden. Job order and process cost systems. Introduction to standard costs. Cost reports for management. *Prerequisite:* Course 111, or 111S, or equivalent.

303. COST AND BUDGETARY CONTROL. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. BIERMAN.

The use of budgets and cost analyses to aid management to minimize manufacturing, distribution, and administrative costs. Particular emphasis is given to standard cost systems and flexible budgets as tools for cost control. *Prerequisite:* Course 302 or consent of instructor.

304. ACCOUNTING THEORY. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Bierman. Accounting concepts and procedures with particular emphasis on the reasoning behind methods of recording such items as depreciation, inventory flows, and revenues. The implications of accounting theory and practice on the measurement of income and financial position are investigated. Prerequisite: Course 111, or 1115, or equivalent.

305. TAX ACCOUNTING. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Shannon.

Federal income tax provisions and procedures are emphasized; problems of computing gross income, deductions, credits against net income, and tax liability; preparation of tax returns; special taxes—social security, corporate, estate, and excise taxes; comparison of commercial accounting practices and tax accounting provisions. *Prerequisite*: Course 111, or 1115, or equivalent.

[306. FINANCIAL ACCOUNTING. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Holmes.

Examinations of the principles, rules, and conventions underlying the construction of financial statements, including consolidated statements, with particular view to providing an understanding of the possibilities and limitations of financial statement analysis. Financial reporting practices and the techniques of statement analysis will be stressed. Attention will be given to the financial reporting requirements of security regulation agencies. *Prerequisite:* Course 111, or 1118, or equivalent. *Will not be offered in 1958–1959*.]

307. AUDITING PROCEDURE. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Hampton. Investigation of systems of internal control; types of audits; audit procedures; the audit report and auditor's certificate; A.I.A. statements of auditing standards; application of principles in practice case. Prerequisite: Course 300 or consent of instructor.

ADMINISTRATIVE PROCESS

010. DIRECTED READING AND RESEARCH. Either term. Credit hours adjusted to the work load. Supervision of selected staff member.

Individualized reading, research, and reports in fields of special interest in either business or public administration. Registration is permitted second-year students only on approval of the student's adviser, the faculty member involved, and the Dean,

100. INTRODUCTION TO ADMINISTRATION. First term. Credit three hours. Messrs. Presthus and White.

Study of the structures and practices common to governmental, business, hospital, and other large-scale enterprises. Primary emphasis is placed upon policy formation;

management of financial, personnel, and material resources, and problems of direction, communication, and coordination. The "administrative process" through which these functions are accomplished is emphasized. A common body of knowledge and concepts with which the more specialized courses in business and public administration may be approached is provided. Each subject is presented through the descriptive literature of the field and is illustrated by selected case materials drawn from business and public enterprise.

201, INFORMATION SOURCES IN ADMINISTRATION. First and second terms. Credit two hours for one term only. Mr. Wasserman.

An introduction to the wide range of published and nonpublished sources of management information, with the emphasis upon an appraisal of key publications and bibliographical tools. Training is offered in the methods and techniques of locating factual, authoritative data on the administrative process and the specialized subject fields, and means are suggested for interpreting and applying the information toward the solution of specific problems.

900. MANAGEMENT SURVEYS: ORGANIZATION AND SYSTEMS. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Van Riper.

Concerns the problem of evaluating the effectiveness of the organization and procedures of an established enterprise or governmental agency and of recommending improvements—from the standpoint of the outside consultant, of the comptroller, of the systems and procedures analyst, or of a study group working from within the organization. Consideration is given to such matters as approaches to the measurement of efficiency, the organization of management surveys, survey techniques, organization analysis, procedural analysis, work flow and work distribution analysis (especially in clerical operations), work measurement above the level of the individual worker, and the formulation, selling, and carrying out of recommendations. *Prerequisite*: Course 100 and, for first-year students, permission of the instructor.

901. ADMINISTRATIVE APPLICATIONS OF HIGH-SPEED COMPUTERS. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Dale and others.

The application of high-speed electronic computers to administrative problems. Familiarization with computing machines in the Cornell Computing Center and others as available. Lectures and case materials will concern such topics as analysis of administrative-data handling problems, the current use of computers in business and government, the place of the computing facility in the organizational structure, the economics of-high-speed computation, and the impact of automatic information on decision making. *Prerequisite:* Course 100 and consent of the instructor.

902. SEMINAR IN ORGANIZATIONAL THEORY AND BEHAVIOR. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Presthus.

An analysis of the theory of bureaucratic organization in several substantive areas. Various theoretical concepts and their relevance for field research will be considered. The implications of large-scale organization for members of it will be emphasized in an effort to understand the various kinds of accommodations that individuals make to complex organizations. The results of relevant empirical research in several social sciences will be analyzed. *Prerequisite:* Primarily for doctoral candidates but open to Master's degree students with permission.

903. $RESEARCH\ IN\ BUSINESS\ AND\ PUBLIC\ ADMINISTRATION$. Second term. Credit two hours. Mr. Wasserman.

The objective is to provide a survey of research techniques, requisite bibliographic sources, and practice in the methods of presenting individual research findings. Attention will be directed, insofar as possible, upon specific areas of interest and potential research goals of the individual student. *Prerequisite*: Course 201, or permission of the instructor.

904. SEMINAR IN POLITICS AND ADMINISTRATION. Second term. Credit three hours, Mr. Presthus.

Explores at an advanced level problems stemming from the relationship of politics to administration, public and private; stresses relevant analytical approaches and research methods. *Prerequisite:* Open to doctoral candidates, and to second-year Master's degree students with permission.

THE ADMINISTRATIVE PROCESS (Govt. 237). First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Dotson.

An examination of the administrative process in legal terms. An investigation of elements of administrative law, the powers, procedures, and liabilities of administrative officers and agencies. Case materials employed throughout the course.

METHODS OF RESEARCH IN THE BEHAVIORAL SCIENCES (Soc. 201). Fall term. Credit three hours. Mr. Suchman.

An introductory overview of the main methodological issues entailed in the planning and execution of empirical research in the social sciences or in the critical evaluation of research reported in the literature. The emphasis will be on the level of research design and strategy rather than research techniques or tactics. Open to upperclassmen and graduate students.

INTRODUCTION TO THE PHILOSOPHY OF SOCIAL SCIENCE (Phil. 328). Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Black.

Critical analysis of scientific methods as applied to the social sciences. Study of such topics as causality, theory making, concept formation, hypothesis, and measurement. Application of these concepts to concrete materials drawn from social science research. Open to upperclassmen and graduate students.

(There is a wide range of both generalized and specialized work in research methods, techniques, and concepts available throughout the University. Offerings vary from special courses in the scientific method and research techniques of the social sciences in general to special work in methods of research in particular problems, functions, and institutions.)

AGRICULTURAL MANAGEMENT

325. SEMINAR IN MANAGEMENT OF AGRICULTURAL INDUSTRIES. Throughout the year. Credit six hours. Mr. Dickinson.

First term: advanced study of selected problems of administration and management in industries processing farm products or manufacturing and distributing farm supplies and equipment. An examination and investigation of the broad basic problems specifically related to the management of agricultural industries. Second term: individual and group research projects and case studies in agricultural business. Emphasis on efficient use of resources in the processing and distribution of agricultural products, and in the processing and distribution of commodities and services used for farm production. Credit may be earned for first term alone or for both terms. *Prerequisite*: Course 100.

ADMINISTRATION OF PUBLIC AGRICULTURAL PROGRAMS (Agr. Econ. 237). Second term. Credit two hours. Mr. Lutz.

An examination of existing governmental organization for administering and financing public agricultural programs; a study of some problems of administration and finance, including organization of agencies, management of personnel, budgetary management, interagency relationships (federal, state, and local), and relationships among federal, state, and local levels of government. Agricultural Economics 130 or one or more courses in government and public administration are desirable but not required before taking this course.

BUSINESS MANAGEMENT

200. BUSINESS POLICY FORMULATION. First term. Credit three hours, Mr. GILMORE.

The purpose is to integrate the M.B.A. program by focusing attention on the job of top management. Major aspects of the administrative process as applied at the top management level are considered, such as sizing up the situation of the company as a whole; determining objectives and planning programs of action; setting up the organization and launching the program; controlling execution of plans; and reappraising objectives. The course centers on taking action in a number of administrative situations described in cases. Periodic reports and examinations requiring top management decisions test the student's capacity to apply what he has learned during the preceding year's work. Particular attention is paid to developing analytical ability, reaching reasoned conclusions, marshaling evidence, preparing convincing reports, and refining judgment. *Prerequisite:* Completion of first-year required courses for the M.B.A. degree or consent of instructor.

350. $SMALL\ BUSINESS\ MANAGEMENT.$ Second term. Credit three hours, Mr. Dale.

A study of the problems and areas of strength inherent in the relative position of the smaller enterprise. The means of minimizing the smaller firm's disadvantages and maximizing its advantages are considered in the following areas: general management, finance, technology, marketing, and cyclical risk. The major considerations in initiating an enterprise are explored. The study of small business case histories is a principal vehicle for accomplishing the objectives of the course. Throughout the course, the student relates the general considerations to a particular small business enterprise. *Prerequisite:* Course 100.

351. COMPARATIVE BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Dale.

Comparative study of top management ideology and organization in major industrial countries; application of administration to foreign companies and subsidiaries and branches of United States companies; historical study of the international management movement. *Prerequisite:* Course 100.

352. $ADVANCED\ BUSINESS\ MANAGEMENT.$ Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Dale.

An advanced course in which the primary topics of study will be (1) the mechanics of management—a re-examination of management principles and their application and study of the process of management; (2) the dynamics of management—the impact of personality on business decisions; and (3) the economics of management—especially the quantification of data for managerial decisions. *Prerequisite*: Course 100.

ECONOMICS AND POLICY

102. THE AMERICAN ECONOMY. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Sheppard. Particular attention is given to the nature of those forces contributing to the maintenance of high levels of employment and prosperity, and to those causing periodic economic dislocation. Emphasis is placed also on the effects of changing monetary and fiscal policies on the business sector of the economy, and the tools and techniques required by the businessman to appraise the impact of such changes.

103. MANAGERIAL ECONOMICS. Second term. Credit three hours. Messrs. DE CHAZEAU and SMIDT.

Emphasis is placed on identification of policy issues, recognition of alternatives, and the selection and analysis of economic, accounting, and financial data as a guide

in decision-making and policy formulation in a business firm or public agency. Particular attention is given to such management problems as risk assumption, product development, marketing and promotional policy, pricing, cost control, and capital budgeting in the competitive situation of the firm. Class discussion is supplemented by case analyses. Students with inadequate training in economics must be prepared to do additional background reading.

202. PRIVATE ENTERPRISE AND PUBLIC POLICY IN THE AMERICAN ECONOMY. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Hutchins.

An integrating course dealing with the interrelations of business and public policies. To provide a backdrop the course of the American economy since about 1920 is traced. Particular attention is paid to the evolution of public policies which have been of important interest to business leadership, especially with respect to such matters as industrial organization, transportation, power, agriculture, trade, and finance. Conversely, characteristic business policies are discussed from the point of view of their effects on the national welfare. Long-run evaluations of selected business administrations are made by means of historical case studies. Lectures, cases, and discussions. *Prerequisite:* Open only to second-year students.

375. DEVELOPMENT OF THE AMERICAN ECONOMY AND BUSINESS ENTER-PRISE. First term. Credit three hours, Mr. Hutchins.

A study of the development of significant features of the modern economy and of modern business. Attention is particularly focused on the period 1750–1920. European developments of significance to the United States are discussed. Against the general economic background careful study is given to selected case studies illustrating business organization, policy, and practice of the time. The features and concepts of public economic policy are studied, in part by the case method.

376. BUSINESS POLICY AND ECONOMIC INSTABILITY. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. de Chazeau.

A study of problems posed by national employment objectives for our private enterprise system. Government monetary-fiscal policies, existing and proposed, are studied from the viewpoint of the nation's economic accounts, the known characteristics of business fluctuations, and the mutual requirements of business and government policy formulation. Particular attention is given to the impact of public action on business policy and to securing business action contributory to economic stability. *Prerequisite:* Course 103 or its equivalent with consent of instructor.

377. COMPETITIVE BEHAVIOR AND PUBLIC POLICY. Second term. Credit three hours, Mr. de Chazeau.

A study of competitive behavior in market structures importantly affected by large corporate units and organized self-interest groups. Particular attention is given to the determination of public interest in the formulation and administration of the law as applied to business policies and business organization. The possibilities of workable competition are explored from the viewpoint of practicable public policy and of the essential requirements of efficient performance in a dynamic society. *Prerequisite:* Course 103 or its equivalent with consent of instructor.

378. BUSINESS FORECASTING. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. SMIDT.

The primary objective is to develop in students the skills and knowledge needed to prepare economic forecasts. Consideration will be given to the forecasting of important general economic indicators such as Gross National Product and its major components, and to the analysis of demand and supply situations in specific industries. Long-term projections of up to thirty years will be considered, as well as the more usual short-term forecasts for a quarter or a year ahead. The student will be expected to familiarize himself with the current and past behavior of important times series and to prepare specific forecasts. *Prerequisite:* Course 102 or equivalent or consent of instructor.

379. SEMINAR IN MANAGERIAL ECONOMICS. First and second terms. Credit three hours each term. Mr. Smidt and staff.

The seminar will explore, at an advanced level, problems, methods and empirical studies relevant to the field of managerial economics. Topics covered will vary from term to term. Among the topics under consideration are Cash Flow Analysis of Investment Proposals; Corporate Dividend Policies and the Cost of Capital; Governmental Policies for Stimulating Local Economic Development; Productivity and Economic Growth in Developed Countries. *Prerequisite*: Open to Ph.D. candidates and to a limited number of second-year students with consent of instructor.

SEMINAR IN MATHEMATICAL ECONOMICS (Econ. 855-856). Throughout the year. Credit three hours a term. Hours to be arranged. Mr. Liu.

Application of relatively advanced techniques in calculus to economic analysis. Difference and differential equations and economic dynamics. Matrix algebra, convex set theory, input-output analysis, linear programing, and theory of games as applied to economic problems.

SEMINAR IN ECONOMETRICS (Econ. 895–896). Throughout the year. Credit three hours a term. Hours to be arranged. Mr. Liu.

Application of relatively advanced statistical techniques to empirical model building. Statistical estimation and testing of hypotheses in econometric problems. Analysis of time series and cross section data. Forecasting. Critical studies of econometric models of the U.S. economy and other empirical literature.

FINANCE

104. FINANCE. Second term. Credit three hours. Messrs. Nilsson and Holmes.

An introduction to the principles and practices of finance and their application in business and public administration. The uses of financial instruments, problems of short-term and capital financing, methods of security distribution, financial expansion and reorganization, and the operation of specialized financial institutions and money and capital markets are surveyed. Considerable attention will be given to the methods of financing current operations and to the financial problems of small business. The regulatory aspects of government financial controls are discussed.

425. ANALYSIS OF AMERICAN INDUSTRIES. Throughout the year. Credit four hours, two in each term. Mr. de Chazeau.

Emphasis is placed on individual and cooperative research in the economic, technological, and institutional factors that govern the growth and development of industries and the long-run prospects of firms within them. Meeting three hours a week during the first part of the fall term, the class will analyze two basic industries and selected firms within them with a focus on the problems likely to be encountered in such research. The class will then disband while students, individually or in groups of two, conduct their own research on industries and firms, chosen with the approval of the instructor, and prepare a comparative written analysis of the longterm investment prospects of their selected firms. Industries chosen for analysis will generally be restricted to the manufacturing field. Final papers will be submitted during the second month of the spring term. Thereafter, each student will defend his analysis against the critical appraisal of the class, again meeting three hours a week. The class will be held responsible for a general knowledge and critical appraisal of all industries covered and of their relations to the economy as a whole. During the interim research period, the instructor will be available for conferences as desired on research projects. Credit will not be given in this course for less than the two terms of work. Prerequisite: Course 103 or its equivalent with consent of instructor.

426. FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. NILSSON.

A study of the financial management of corporations viewed principally from the position of the corporate financial officer. Based largely on the study of cases, the course focuses attention on the organization and operating problems involved in corporate financial administration. Selected problems on promotion financing, planning of capital structure, securities issuance, mergers and consolidations, and reorganization under the federal Bankruptcy Act are considered. Instruments of long-term finance and security devices are studied in detail. Problems of working capital management, methods of budgetary control, and financial planning in relation to reserve, surplus, and dividend policies are given considerable attention. The impact of federal government regulations on corporate financial policy will be fully discussed. *Prerequisite:* Course 104.

427. INVESTMENT MANAGEMENT. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Nilsson. The fundamentals of investment analysis and management, designed primarily for students planning entry into the fields of investment banking and institutional investment. Methods of security analysis, the uses of technical aids in investment analysis, and policies governing the management of investment funds, private and institutional, are studied in detail. Other topics include the organization and functioning of underwriting firms, methods of security distribution, the operation of security markets, brokerage activities, investment counseling, and investment trust management. Considerable attention will be given to the regulatory activities of the federal Securities and Exchange Commission. Prerequisite: Course 104.

428. GOVERNMENTAL FISCAL MANAGEMENT. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Hillhouse.

An advanced course in fiscal management on local, state, and federal levels, including the formulation and use of the budget as a planning and control instrument, governmental auditing, purchasing methods, related aspects of fiscal management, and the investment approach to government obligations. *Prerequisite:* Course 100.

429. FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS AND CAPITAL MARKETS. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Nilsson.

A study of the place and functions of financial institutions in our business economy and the operation of money and capital markets. Emphasis will be placed on financial policy problems involved in the operation of commercial banks, savings institutions, insurance companies, and other financial institutions. Selected topics include the mechanics of the money market, the structure of capital markets, security portfolio management, the impact of Treasury policies on interest rates and capital markets, and government lending institutions. *Prerequisite:* Course 104 or consent of instructor.

430. INVESTMENT IN GOVERNMENT SECURITIES, Second term. Credit three hours, Mr. Hillhouse.

The investment merits and problems of state, municipal, and special-district securities (both tax-supported and revenue bonds); public-authority bonds; and obligations of the United States government are emphasized. Special attention is given to the organization of the over-the-counter market for municipals and governments; analysis of government financial statements and use of supplemental data, including commercial credit ratings; and investment portfolio management where bank, insurance trust, or corporate retirement funds are concentrated in public securities. *Prerequisite:* Course 104 or 428.

[431, PUBLIC UTILITIES. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Holmes.

The purpose is to acquaint the student with the problems of government and business in the relatively large segment of our economy encompassed by the privately owned public utility industries, especially the electric, gas, and telephone companies.

Topics will include the history and present status of rate control by federal and state regulatory bodies, the Holding Company Act of 1935 and corporate reorganizations thereunder, accounting systems, financial structures, problems of growth, and certain unique characteristics of public utilities such as cost patterns, the necessity for long-range budgeting, and government competition. *Prerequisite:* Course 110. Will not be offered in 1958–1959.]

TAXATION (Agr. Econ. 138). First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Kendrick.

A study of the principles and practices of public finance, with emphasis on taxation. Among the topics examined are growth of public expenditures; the changing pattern of federal, state, and local taxation; the incidence of taxation; and fiscal policy.

FEDERAL PUBLIC FINANCE (Econ. 502). Second term, Credit three hours, Mr. Kendrick.

An examination of national problems of taxation, expenditures, public debt, and fiscal policy.

104S. THE CORPORATION. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Holmes.

Exploring of selected questions pertaining to the corporation, among which are: Why and how have corporations become important? Who owns them? Who controls them? How are they financed? How does the government enter the picture, particularly with respect to financing? What is the role of the investment banker? Of the securities exchanges? What is our tax structure and its significance in relation to corporate activity?

Offered specifically for students in the School of Industrial and Labor Relations. Not open to M.B.A. and M.P.A. candidates.

HOSPITAL ADMINISTRATION

115. HEALTH NEEDS AND SERVICES. First term. Credit three hours. Drs. McCann and Roemer.

This survey course reviews the nature of health and disease in the individual and the mass. It undertakes a study of medical practice from the aspects of education, specialization, organization, ethics, and hospital relationships, forming a basis for the prospective hospital administrator's association with staff physicians and various medical practice units. The principal public and voluntary agencies in the health field are considered, with emphasis on the problems of chronic disease.

116. THE HOSPITAL IN MODERN SOCIETY. Second term. Credit three hours. Messrs, LeRocker, Anderson, and Reed.

A review of the hospital movement and the essential functions of hospitals, as well as the cost of hospital and medical services and how it is being met through both public and private means. Study of the hospital covers its historical development, analysis of the hospital program, the total obligation to patient and community including basic medical standards, preventive and rehabilitative activities, and the education and research functions. In the section on medical economics, considerable attention is given to Blue Cross and other health insurance plans.

450. PRINCIPLES OF HOSPITAL OPERATION I. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Anderson.

Undertakes an analysis of the functional elements of the hospital with particular reference to the paramedical services. Study of the nursing service involves such topics as the nature and division of the nursing function, the nursing team, graded care, the general nursing unit and the head nurse; obstetrical and newborn services; and administration of the nursing department. The main considerations in nursing

education are reviewed. Attention is devoted to the diagnostic departments, the special therapy departments and services; outpatient and emergency units; admitting, social service, and medical record departments. Closely integrated with the course is a series of field trips to affiliating hospitals, normally on the basis of two students to a hospital. *Prerequisite:* Courses 115 and 116 or their equivalent.

451. PRINCIPLES OF HOSPITAL OPERATION II. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. LeRocker.

Continuation of the analysis of hospital functions begun in Course 450. Review of the operations and standards of the service departments, with consideration of the medical staff organization, governing board, and administration. Dietary department, medical and general supply services, housekeeping, plant operation and maintenance, and laundry are covered, as are the various administrative staff sections. Current concepts of medical staff functioning, the responsibilities of the board and their implementation, and the role of the administrator are analyzed. The classroom material is reinforced through a series of field trips to affiliating hospitals. *Prerequisite:* Course 450.

452. ORIENTATION TO CLINICAL MEDICINE. First term. Credit three hours. Dr. McCann.

An outline of some of the procedures used by physicians in the diagnosis and treatment of disease within the major specialties, with emphasis on the contribution of the hospital to patient care through the environment, specialized personnel, equipment and supplies, and administrative action. The requirements of pediatric, geriatric, disturbed, and other special classes of patients are studied. Trends in clinical medicine with a present or potential impact on hospital administration and facilities are discussed. A familiarity with common medical terminology is a byproduct of this course. *Prerequisite*: Courses 115 and 116 or equivalent.

453. BUSINESS AND LEGAL ASPECTS OF HOSPITAL ADMINISTRATION, First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Lerocker.

Devoted primarily to the special aspects of business administration encountered in the hospital setting, and to legal considerations in hospital and medical services. Among the business topics are hospital statistics, the standardized chart of accounts, per diem costs, hospital cost analysis, the administration of rates and charges, and special applications of procurement principles. The introduction to hospital law includes such topics as evidence, liability for injury, confidential communications, consent, contracts, and board control of medical care. *Prerequisite:* Course 116 or equivalent.

454. POLICY AND PLANNING IN HOSPITALS AND RELATED AGENCIES. Second term. Credit three hours. Messrs. Lerocker and Anderson. Largely through the medium of cases and student reports, practice is provided in the development of sound policies and the analysis of administrative problems. The purpose is to synthesize elements of both general and specialized aspects of the total curriculum. Topics are drawn from such areas as medical staff relationships, financial management, hospital and health agency programs, patient and public relations, executive selection and development, and communication. Prerequisite: Courses 115 and 116 and consent of instructor.

455. SEMINAR ON HEALTH AND SOCIETY. First term, Credit two hours. Dr. ROEMER and others.

A seminar for the study of diverse aspects of the relations between health and society. The social and administrative aspects of health and medicine are explored through reports of specific research undertakings and field observations involving (a) socio-environmental determinants of physical and mental health and disease, and (b) social and administrative organization of medical, hospital, nursing, public

health, and other categories of health service. Special attention is given to research methods. *Prerequisite:* This seminar was planned as an interdisciplinary program by the Committee on Health Research of the Social Science Research Center and is open to graduate students from all University departments. Senior undergraduates in premedical and presocial work studies may enroll with permission of the instructor.

LAW

105. LAW OF BUSINESS ASSOCIATIONS. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Shannon.

Study of the following fields of law: contracts, agency, partnerships, and corporations. Combined text and case method of study is used.

308. LAW OF COMMERCIAL TRANSACTIONS. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Shannon.

Study of the following fields of law: negotiable instruments, sales of personal property, and bailments. Combined text and case method of study is used. *Prerequisite:* Course 105.

309. ADVANCED BUSINESS LAW. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Shannon. Study of the following fields of law: real property, security transactions, insurance, and bankruptcy. Extended study of the fields of law cited in Courses 105 and 308. Combined text and case method of study is used. Prerequisite: Course 105.

CONSTITUTIONAL LAW. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. MacDonald.

Given in the Law School. A study of judicial interpretation of the Constitution of the United States. Principal attention is given to the commerce power and to the due process and equal protection provisions of the Fourteenth Amendment. Other topics include the federal power to tax and spend, the Bill of Rights, and some of the constitutional law elements of procedure.

CONSTITUTIONAL LAW: THE AMERICAN FEDERAL SYSTEM (Govt. 241). First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Westin.

Judicial interpretation of the Constitution; the nature of judicial review; separation of government powers; relations between state and national governments; construction of national powers.

CONSTITUTIONAL LAW: FUNDAMENTAL RIGHTS AND IMMUNITIES (Govt. 242). Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Westin.

Privileges and immunities of citizenship; protection of civil and political rights; the obligation of contracts; due process of law and the equal protection of the laws.

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Freeman.

Given in the Law School. A discussion of the law applicable to determinations involving private rights made by bodies other than the courts. A study of the theory of the separation of powers and of the functions of the three branches of government. The course is centered upon the nature of the various powers over private rights granted to nonjudicial bodies; the nature of the proceeding before such bodies; the manner of the determination of the issue, including executive discretion; and the nature of the control exercised by the courts over such determinations.

THE ADMINISTRATIVE PROCESS (Govt. 237). First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Dotson.

For course description, see the section entitled "Administrative Process."

MARKETING

106. MARKETING. First term. Credit three hours. Messrs. RATHMELL and WALTERS.

A study of the policies and principles governing the distribution of goods from

producers to consumers and of the functions performed by the various types of distributive agencies involved. The case method is employed, and the management point of view is emphasized. Special attention is given to governmental rules and regulations affecting marketing activities. Among topics considered are the nature and scope of marketing problems; merchandising; the influence of buyers and consumers on marketing programs; channels of distribution, including an analysis of wholesale and retail agencies; and marketing costs, efficiency, and trends.

475. SALES MANAGEMENT. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. RATHMELL.

An analysis of the problems facing marketing management in formulating sales policy and in managing the sales organization. Coordination of personal selling with the other marketing and nonmarketing activities of the firm is stressed. Detailed consideration is given to product and market planning; sales department organization and sales territories; selection, training, compensation, stimulation, and control of salesmen; control of selling costs. Cases devoted to practices of representative companies are examined and appraised. *Prerequisite:* Course 106 or consent of instructor.

476. MARKETING RESEARCH. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Walters. The techniques of marketing research are emphasized with major consideration being given to the determination of research objectives and the procedures involved in conducting marketing investigations. While the applications of marketing research receive special attention, the extensive utility of this management tool beyond the usual market survey approach is stressed. Participation in a group project enables the student to apply his knowledge of the subject. *Prerequisites:* Course 106 and Statistics.

477. RETAILING. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. RATHMELL.

A study of the retail distribution structure and of the problems involved in successful store operation under current conditions. Among the important topics considered are trends in retailing; store location and layout; buying, merchandise control and pricing policies; store organization and personnel; advertising, personal selling, and customer services (including credit); store operation, accounting, and finance. Term projects supplement classroom work. *Prerequisite*: Course 106 or consent of instructor.

478. ADVERTISING MANAGEMENT. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Walters. An appraisal of advertising as a management tool in the marketing of consumer and industrial goods. Among the topics treated are research as a basis for defining advertising objectives; determination and control of the advertising appropriation; selection of media; measuring advertising effectiveness; and coordination and integration of advertising with other sales activities. Important case histories are analyzed, and social and economic aspects of the subject are stressed. Prerequisite: Course 106.

479. SEMINAR IN COMPARATIVE MARKETING. Second term. Credit three hours, Mr. Walters.

A comparative analysis of marketing structures, functions, and institutions in different national environments. Emphasis is placed on the manner in which different economic systems condition and shape the nature of marketing. Marketing organization and practices in the United States and Western European capitalist nations are compared with their counterparts in the Soviet Union and other socialist states of Eastern Europe, and with the underdeveloped nations of Asia, Africa, and South America. Emphasis in the seminar is analytic rather than descriptive, and the student is expected to participate in an individual research project. Designed primarily for Ph.D. candidates and advanced Master's degree candidates. *Prerequisite*; Consent of the instructor. (Background in economics, particularly comparative economic systems is considered desirable.)

480. MARKETING SEMINAR. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. RATHMELL. A consideration of important current problems in the field of marketing together with an appraisal of their economic and social significance. In addition to research in particular areas of interest, students are required to evaluate the contributions of various writers to marketing literature. Special attention is given to current developments in marketing theory. Oral and written reports constitute an integral part of the course. Prerequisite: Course 106.

PERSONNEL AND HUMAN RELATIONS

101. PERSONNEL MANAGEMENT AND HUMAN RELATIONS. First and second terms. Credit three hours for one term only. Mr. Brooks.

A basic graduate course covering the principal personnel functions, the organization for personnel administration, and the relationship of personnel to other administrative functions. Industrial personnel problems are emphasized, though some attention is given to personnel problems in governmental and other types of administration.

Note: First-term course given primarily for second-year students and students planning to concentrate in personnel management; second-term course given primarily for first-year students.

500. HUMAN RELATIONS IN ADMINISTRATION. First term. Credit three hours. Administrative activity in a number of environments in terms of the human relationships involved. Human-relations aspects of problems stemming from individual differences, social and cultural differences, resistance to change, worker participation in administration, supervision and leadership, discipline, communications, controls, incentive systems, and organization are studied. Some attention is also paid to human-relations research and its meaning for modern management in both industry and government. Case materials are extensively utilized. Prerequisite: Course 100.

501. PUBLIC PERSONNEL MANAGEMENT. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Flash.

Organization and operation of public personnel systems in the United States, including the essentials of personnel policy and a systematic consideration of techniques of employment, training, classification, compensation, and employee relations; employee organizations. *Prerequisite:* Course 100 or permission of the instructor.

 $502.\ SEMINAR\ IN\ BUSINESS\ AND\ INDUSTRIAL\ PERSONNEL.$ First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Brooks.

For the advanced study of selected areas of personnel administration. Individual and group research projects are emphasized. In addition, readings, case studies, and discussions with guest speakers are utilized. *Prerequisite*: Course 101 or consent of instructor.

503. $SEMINAR\ IN\ PERSONNEL\ MANAGEMENT$. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Brooks.

Research seminar with individual and group projects. Prerequisite: Course 101 or consent of instructor.

COLLECTIVE BARGAINING (ILR 500). First and second terms. Credit three hours for one term only. Mrs. McKelvey.

A comprehensive study of collective bargaining with special emphasis given to legislation pertinent to collective-bargaining activities as well as to the techniques and procedures of bargaining and to the important substantive issues that come up in negotiation and administration of the collective agreement. Attention is also given to problems of handling and settling industrial controversy.

(The courses in the preceding section, with one exception, include only those offered by members of the faculty of this School. For additional listings of personnel or related courses, many of which are open to and appropriate for students of this School, see especially the offerings of the School of Industrial and Labor Relations as well as appropriate courses in the Departments of Economics, Psychology, and Sociology and Anthropology in the College of Arts and Sciences and in the School of Education.)

PRODUCTION

107. PRODUCTION. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. GILMORE.

The importance of basing administrative decisions in the production area on a knowledge of operating problems and difficulties is stressed. The course has two main parts: first, preparation for manufacture, wherein choice of method, organization of work place and the use of standards, and layout of process are considered; and second, developing bases for operating control, which deals with production control, quality control, and wage administration and incentives. The case method is applied throughout the work and is supplemented by technical notes and suggested reading where problems require technical background.

525. FACTORY MANAGEMENT. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Gilmore. Factory management problems in a variety of industrial situations. Case problems have been drawn from such areas as cost reduction, inspection, plant layout, production planning and control, supervision and management. Situations calling for decisions at levels ranging from the foreman to the vice-president in charge of manufacturing are considered. Emphasis is placed on operating rather than policy issues. Prerequisite: Course 107 or consent of instructor.

526. $MANUFACTURING\ POLICY\ DEFERMINATION.$ Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Gilmore.

The importance of basing manufacturing policy decisions on an understanding of the operating characteristics of the company as a whole and the economic and technological characteristics of the industry is stressed. To this end, manufacturing processes and industry statistical data are studied as a basis for consideration of manufacturing-policy case problems in such industries as steel, textiles, petroleum, plastics, electronics, and furniture. *Prerequisite*: Course 107 or consent of instructor.

[527. MANUFACTURING ANALYSIS. Second term, Credit three hours. Mr. GILMORE.

An intensive analysis of a limited number of current, live, unsolved manufacturing problems in which executives of the companies from which the problems are drawn actively participate. Emphasis is placed on the development of questions as a basis for assembling the data necessary for adequate analysis. This course provides an opportunity for decision making in depth. *Prerequisite:* Course 107 or equivalent, or consent of the instructor. *Will not be offered in 1958–1959.*]

528. PROCUREMENT. First term. Credit three hours.

A study of industrial purchasing organization and practices and governmental relationships thereto. Topics include quality determination, inventory control, source selection, competitive bidding, pricing policies, forward buying, make or buy decisions, plant acquisition and replacement, and the use of procurement budgets. Cases are used with emphasis being placed upon situational analysis and application of basic procurement principles.

 $559.\ SUPPLY\ AND\ MATERIEL\ MANAGEMENT.$ First term. Credit three hours, Mr. Van Riper.

For course description, see section entitled "Public Management."

PUBLIC MANAGEMENT

108. THE GOVERNMENTAL PROCESS. Second term. Credit three hours, Mr. Van Riper.

An analysis of American government from the standpoint of the administrator who must concern himself with politics on behalf of his organization or company. Emphasis is placed on pressure groups, the political process underlying governmental action, the basic organizational structure of government at various levels, and the problem of political power.

109. PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Bent.

The organizational, administrative, and political problems of the executive branch in and among the various levels of American government; executive-legislative relations with respect to administration and policy formulation; and responsibility and accountability of governmental agencies and personnel. *Prerequisite:* For the graduate student with some background in the social sciences or with administrative experience, but who is unfamiliar with administration in a public milieu.

428. GOVERNMENTAL FISCAL MANAGEMENT. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. HILLHOUSE.

Advanced course in fiscal management at the federal level, including the formulation and use of the budget as a planning and control instrument, governmental auditing, purchasing methods, debt administration, and related aspects of fiscal management. *Prerequisite*: Course 100.

550. STATE GOVERNMENT AND ADMINISTRATION. Second term. Credit three hours, Mr. Burton.

Critical analysis of American state administration with principal reference to the conduct of central management functions and the problems associated with the performance of the major state administrative activities such as public welfare, hospital administration, public works programs, prison management, etc. *Prerequisite*: Course 100.

551. INTERNATIONAL ADMINISTRATION AND FOREIGN OPERATIONS. First term, Credit three hours, Mr. Bent.

An analysis of the organization and procedures of agencies of the U.S. government, the United Nations, and selected *ad hoc* international bodies. The seminar is intended primarily for students electing the international and foreign operations option and for those whose work will bring them into contact with agencies having international responsibilities. *Prerequisite:* Course 100.

552. COMPARATIVE PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Bent.

An analysis of the administrative process in selected foreign and American governments. Attention will be given to the differences between Western and Eastern cultures and the impact of these upon administration. *Prerequisite:* Course 100 and some work in comparative government, comparative law, or comparative economic organization.

553. MUNICIPAL FINANCE ADMINISTRATION. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Hillhouse.

This course concentrates upon the major financial problems of cities and the relevant procedures. Among the areas studied are program and performance budgeting, capital budgeting, assessments, revenues, financial controls, reporting, debt administration, and state and local fiscal relationships. *Prerequisite*: Course 100.

554. SEMINAR IN URBAN GOVERNMENT AND ADMINISTRATION. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. HILLHOUSE.

An analysis of the administrative processes in American municipal government

with emphasis upon applications in both large and small cities. The areas studied depend upon the interests and needs of the students. The course includes general background material but also places heavy reliance upon problems and case materials. *Prerequisite*: Course 100.

555. FEDERAL ADMINISTRATION. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Bent. Analysis of major administrative problems of the national government, including the administrative role of the President; reorganization; the civil service and personnel management; regulatory administration; and the emergence of the administrative state. Prerequisite: Course 100.

556. SEMINAR IN PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Van Riper.

The purpose is to develop an understanding of and point of view toward some of the major problems of the public administrator. Topics considered may vary from year to year, depending upon the needs and interests of the students, and may involve such problems as loyalty and security, codes of ethics for public servants, centralization and decentralization, reorganization, intergovernmental relations, trends in administrative theory, legislative-executive relationships, state-local relations, etc. *Prerequisite:* Course 100 or consent of the instructor.

[557. SEMINAR IN MILITARY MANAGEMENT AND CIVIL-MILITARY RELATIONS. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Van Riper.

Designed to acquaint the student with certain of the principal types of military administrative and managerial problems, particularly those which have the most effect upon private industry and the civilian governmental establishment. Subject matter varies from year to year but may include such subjects as program planning, procurement and supply, manpower utilization, organization of the military departments, line-staff relationships, civilian control of the military establishment, etc. *Prerequisite*: Course 100 and consent of the instructor. *Will not be offered in* 1958–1959.]

558. GOVERNMENT-OPERATED ENTERPRISES. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. HILLHOUSE.

A study of the special management problems arising in a growing area of enterprises governed by a combination of business and public management principles. Case material is drawn from public transit systems, the Port of New York Authority, power utilities including TVA, state turnpike and thruway authorities, and municipally owned utilities. Attention is also given to the investment aspects of revenue and authority bonds.

[559. SUPPLY AND MATERIEL MANAGEMENT. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Van Riper.

The principles and policies of supply and distribution within and by governmental agencies at all levels, focusing upon the chain of interrelated supply functions, from the initial determination of requirements through the disposal of surplus materials; management of rationing, stockpiling, and related emergency procedures affecting the general civilian economy; the special political and organizational problems of governmental agencies concerned with these matters; governmental contrasted with private practices; ethical and conflict-of-interests problems. *Prerequisite:* Course 100. Will not be offered in 1959–1960.]

 $PROBLEMS\ IN\ PUBLIC\ ADMINISTRATION\ (Agr.\ Econ.\ 236).$ First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Lutz.

Attention is given to a number of problems in public administration, with special reference to New York, including state and local planning, personnel administration, financial administration, and administrative organization.

STATISTICS AND MATHEMATICS

ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL STATISTICS (ILR 510). First and second terms, Credit three hours either term.

A nonmathematical course for graduate students in the social studies without previous training in statistical method. Emphasis will be placed on discussion of technical aspects of statistical analysis and on initiative in selecting and applying statistical methods to research problems. The subjects ordinarily covered will include analysis of frequency distribution, time series (including index numbers), regression and correlation analysis, and selected topics from the area of statistical inference.

ECONOMIC STATISTICS (ILR 610). First term. Credit three hours.

The seminar will be devoted to the study of selected topics from economic statistics and applied econometrics.

MATHEMATICS FOR THE SOCIAL SCIENCES (Math. 151–152–153). 151: First term. Credit four hours. 152: Second term. Credit three hours. 153: First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Pollard.

The mathematics sequence is designed to meet the needs of the growing number of graduate students in the social sciences who have had little mathematics but who wish to acquire a reasonable degree of "language proficiency" in the subject. Since the various social sciences (instead of the physical sciences, as in most mathematics courses), will be drawn upon for illustrations and problems, this sequence will also help to create an appreciation of the similarities and differences among the analytical problems of the several disciplines. *Prerequisites:* For Math. 151: intermediate algebra. Math. 152 requires the first course in the sequence, and Math. 153 requires the second course in the sequence.

TRANSPORTATION

575. TRANSPORTATION: RATES AND REGULATION. First term. Credit three hours. Mr. Hutchins.

A study of the pricing and marketing of transportation service, and of the system of regulation of inland transportation. Among the topics covered are the effects of rate systems on commercial and industrial organization; the economic theory of rates; rate structures; the evolution of regulatory policy; the regulatory process; the making of individual rates; rate and service problems in competitive marketing of service; passenger rates and service; the interpretation of certain important provisions of the Interstate Commerce Act; and intercarrier relations. These topics are developed primarily with reference to rail and motor carrier transportation. Lectures, cases, and discussions.

576. TRANSPORTATION: ORGANIZATION, ADMINISTRATION, AND PUBLIC POLICIES. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Hutchins.

A continuation of Course 575. An important part of the course is the study of some of the chief aspects of motor, ocean, and air transportation and of the features of public policy associated with each. Also considered are case problems in carrier management, including such matters as establishing service, selecting equipment, scheduling service, control, financing; and locating facilities. The course concludes with a discussion of national transportation policy. *Prerequisite:* Course 575 or the consent of the instructor.

577. TRANSPORTATION SEMINAR. Second term. Credit three hours. Mr. Hutchins.

The study of selected problems in transportation. Each student must prepare a substantial paper. The topic covered varies from year to year. *Prerequisite:* Courses 575–576, but Course 576 may be taken concurrently.

NUMERICAL INDEX OF COURSES IN THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF BUSINESS AND PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION

Design	nation Title	Described Under:
010	Directed Reading & Research	Administrative Process
100	Introduction to Administration	Administrative Process
101	Personnel Management and Human Relations. Personn	el & Human Relations
102	The American Economy	Economics & Policy
103	Managerial Economics	Economics & Policy
7.77	Finance	Finance
104	rinance	Finance
104S	The Corporation	Finance
105	Law of Business Associations	Law
106	Marketing	
107	Production	Production
108	The Governmental Process	
109	Public Administration	Public Management
110	Principles of Accounting	Accounting
110S	Principles of Accounting	
111	Managerial Accounting	Accounting
111S	Managerial Accounting	Accounting
112	Governmental Accounting	Accounting
115	Health Needs and Services	Hospital Administration
116	The Hospital in Modern Society	Hospital Administration
200	Business Policy Formulation	. Business Management
201	Information Sources in Administration	Administrative Process
202	Private Enterprise and Public Policy	Economics & Policy
300	Advanced Accounting	Accounting
301	Advanced Accounting	Accounting
302	Cost Accounting	Accounting
303	Cost & Budgetary Control.	Accounting
304	Accounting Theory	Accounting
	Tax Accounting	Accounting
305	Financial Accounting	Assounting
306	Auditing Procedure	Assounting
307	Auditing Procedure	Accounting
308	Law of Commercial Transactions	Law
309	Advanced Business Law Seminar in Management of Agricultural IndustriesAg	Law
325	Seminar in Management of Agricultural Industries Ag	ricultural Management
350	Small Business Management	. Business Management
351	Comparative Business Administration	. Business Management
352	Advanced Business Management	. Business Management
375	Development of the American Economy &	
	Business Enterprise	Economics & Policy
376	Business Policy & Economic Instability	Economics & Policy
377	Competitive Behavior and Public Policy	Economics & Policy
378	Business Forecasting	Economics & Policy
379	Seminar in Managerial Economics	Economics & Policy
425	Analysis of American Industries	Finance
426	Financial Management	Finance
427	Investment Management	Finance
428	Governmental Fiscal Management Finance	& Public Management
429	Financial Institutions & Capital Markets	
430	Investment in Government Securities	Finance
431	Public Utilities	Finance
450	Principles of Hospital Operation I	Hospital Administration
451	Principles of Hospital Operation II	Hospital Administration
452	Orientation to Clinical Medicine	Hospital Administration
453	Business & Legal Aspects of Hospital Administration.	Hospital Administration
454	Policy & Planning in Hospitals & Other Health Agenci	es
454		Hospital Administration
		Tospital Tallimistration

Design	nation Ti	tle	Described Under:
455	Seminar on Health & S	ociety	Hospital Administration
475	Sales Management	octory	
476	Marketing Research		
477	Retailing		Marketing
478	Advertising Managemen	ot	Marketing
479	Seminar in Comparatis	a Marketing	Marketing
480	Marketing Seminar	e Marketing	
500	Harketing Seminar	Indiniate ation	Dansan 1 % Harran Dalati
501	Dublic Descended Mone	illillistration	Personnel & Human Relations
502	Public Personnel Mana	gement	Personnel & Human Relations
	Seminar in Business &	Industrial Personnel	Personnel & Human Relations
503 525			Personnel & Human Relations
526	Factory Management.		Production
	Manufacturing Policy I	Determination	Production
527	Manufacturing Analysis		Production
528	Procurement	1	
550	State Government & A	dministration	Public Management
551	International Administr	ration & Foreign Operat	ionsPublic Management
552	Comparative Public Ad	ministration	Public Management
553	Municipal Finance Adr	ninistration	Public Management
554	Seminar in Urban Gove	ernment & Administration	on Public Management
555			Public Management
556	Seminar in Public Adm	inistration	Public Management
557	Seminar in Military Ma	anagement & Civil-Milit	ary
	Relations	<u>.</u>	Public Management
558	Government-Operated	Enterprises	Public Management
559	Supply & Materiel Ma	nagement	Public Management
575			Transportation
576	Transportation: Organi and Public Policies	zation, Administration,	Transportation
577	Transportation Seminar		Transportation
900			Administrative Process
901			outersAdministrative Process
902			Administrative Process
903			Administrative Process
904			Administrative Process
			, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,

NUMERICAL INDEX OF RELATED COURSES IN OTHER DIVISIONS OF THE UNIVERSITY

Designation	Title	Described Under:	
Agr Ec 138	Taxation		
Math 151-2-3	Mathematics for the Social Sciences		
Soc 201	Methods of Research in the Behavioral		
Agr Ec 236	Problems in Public Administration	Public Management	
Agr Ec 237	Administration of Public Agricultural		
	Programs	Agricultural Management	
Govt 237	The Administrative Process	Administrative Process	
Govt 241	Constitutional Law: The American Federal SystemLaw		
Govt 242	Constitutional Law: Fundamental Righ	its and ImmunitiesLaw	
Phil 328	Introduction to the Philosophy of Social Science		
		Administrative Process	
Econ 402	Collective Bargaining	Personnel & Human Relations	
ILR 500	Collective Bargaining	Personnel & Human Relations	
Econ 502	Federal Public Finance	Finance	
ILR 510	Economic & Social Statistics	Statistics & Mathematics	
ILR 560	Personnel Administration	Personnel & Human Relations	
ILR 610	Economic Statistics	Statistics & Mathematics	
Econ 855-856	Seminar in Mathematical Economics .	Economics & Policy	
Econ 895-896	Seminar in Econometrics	Economics & Policy	
Law School	Administrative Law	Law	
Law School	Constitutional Law	Law	

THE STUDENT BODY*

CANDIDATES FOR THE MASTER'S DEGREE, 1959

Abd El Kawi, Khairy El Din, M.S., B. Com., 1949, Cairo Univ	Cairo, Egypt
Ahari, Massoud, B.S., 1957, Cornell Univ	Teheran, Iran
Alkon, Bertram Robert, B.A., 1957, Cornell Univ	Brookline, Mass.
Armstrong, Robert Elliott, III, B.S., 1957, Cornell Univ	. New Castle, Pa.
Aufderheide, Earl John, B.M.E., 1957, Cornell Univ	Scotia, N.Y.
Baughman, James Barry, B.S., 1957, Univ. of VermontWell	esley Hills, Mass.
Benson, James Houston, B.S., 1955, Cornell Univ	Charlotte, N.C.
Betcher, Charles Walter, B.S., 1957, Univ. of California	.El Cajon, Calif.
Betz, Herbert John, B.S.M.E., 1956, Univ. of Pennsylvania	Philadelphia, Pa.
Boyer, Robert Allan, Jr., B.A., 1956, Univ. of Cincinnati	
Bradfield, David Maurice, B.A., 1954, Cornell Univ	
Bradley, Robert Clark, B.E.E., 1955, Cornell Univ	
Bullock, William Burns, B.S., 1954, Cornell Univ	Ithaca, N.Y.
Burke, William Patrick, B.C.E., 1958, Cornell Univ	Buffalo, N.Y.
Crane, Richard Henry, B.C.E., 1958, Cornell Univ	
David, Barry Sheldon, B.S., 1957, Northeastern Univ.	
Davis, Paul Wesley, B.A., 1952, Cornell Univ	
Ellis, John Francis, B.S., 1958, Cornell Univ.	
Eucare, Alexander Joseph, B.A., 1957, Hobart College	
Fanning, Craig Willis, B.A., 1957, Cornell Univ	
Funsch, John Joseph, B.S., 1953, St. Louis Univ.	St. Louis, Mo.
Galarce, Julio Cesar, B.A., 1956, Polytechnic Institute of P.R	
Gerber, James Russell, B.A., 1957, Drew Univ	
Hathaway, Carl Emil, B.A., 1955, Harvard Univ	winchester, Mass.
Hellwig, Albert William, B.A., 1957, Knox College	illow Springs III
Herrmann, Richard Christian, B.S., 1953, Ithaca College	
Hession, William Joseph, Jr., B.A., 1957, Boston UnivNor	
Hirsch, James Arthur, Jr., Electrical EngBus. & Pub. Admin	Chicago Ill
Howard, Stanley Kenneth, B.A., 1957, Northwestern Univ.	Oak Park III
Jarvie, Charles Lawrence, B.S., 1958, Cornell Univ.	
Jenner, John Milne, B.M.E., 1958, Cornell Univ.	
Kizilbash, Mehdi, B.A., 1957, College of Wooster	
Kneen, Phillip Hall, B.C.E., 1958, Cornell Univ.	
Knight, Charles Field, B.M.E., 1958, Cornell Univ.	Winnetka, Ill.
Kossoff, Richard Morse, B.S., 1958, Cornell Univ.	
Lemen, Richard Dale, B.A., 1956, Lafayette College	Elkton, Md.
Levine, Stephen Wald, B.E.E., 1958, Cornell Univ	
Liddell, Ian McGown, B.A., 1954, Cornell Univ	
Lindholm, Donald Charles, B.A., 1955, Wheaton College	Crevecoeur, Ill.
Mann, William Lowry, III, B.S., 1958, Cornell Univ	
Marin, Louis, B.B.A., 1957, City College of New York	Brooklyn, N.Y.
McAllester, Allen Edgar, B.A., 1951, Univ. of Chicago; Bus. & Pu	ib.
AdminLaw	Ithaca, N.Y.
McKelvie, Alastair Hugh, Diploma, 1957, Dundee Technical College	
Menger, Robert Walter, B.A., 1957, Cornell Univ	Woodhaven, N.Y.
Meyer, Richard George, B.A., 1957, Univ. of Cincinnati	Madeira, Ohio

^{*}As of October 3, 1958.

Mills, Ralph Jeffries, Jr., B.S., 1953, Yale Univ	Yonkers, N.Y.
Mills, Robert Gordon, B.A., 1957, Rutgers UnivN	orth Plainfield, N.I.
Milman, Stephen Edward, B.A., 1958, Cornell Univ	Scarsdale, N.Y.
Muir, Walter Edwin, B.A., 1954, Univ. of UtahS.	
Muller, Henry Reed, B.S., 1958, Cornell Univ	
Nice, Duane Ray, B.C.E., 1955, Cornell Univ.	
O'Daniel, Roger Joseph, B.S.M.E., 1957, Purdue Univ	Evansville, Ind.
Parazynski, John Edward, B.C.E., 1958, Cornell UnivSan	ratoga Springs, N.Y.
Parr, William Charles, B.A., 1956, Lafayette College	East Hampton, N.Y.
Peterson, Rexford Kent, B.S., 1958, Cornell Univ	
Pickering, James Bernard, B.A., 1953, Akron Univ	Holyoke, Mass.
Post, William Wallace, Jr., B.A., 1956, Cornell Univ	. White Plains, N.Y.
Rauschenberg, Donald Allen, B.A., 1956, Blackburn College	
Resnic, Harold Irving, B.A., 1956, Brown Univ	Holyoke, Mass.
Ringkjob, Pearce Tuxen, Certificate, 1956, Institute of Bus. Adn	nin Oslo, Norway
Rios, Robert Carroll, B.S., 1957, Lafayette CollegeGuatem.	
Rixford, Terrence Alan, B.S., 1957, Mount St. Mary's College	
Robinson, Allan Cushman, Jr., B.S., 1953, Univ. of Connecticut.	Columbia, Conn.
Robinson, Robert James, B.S., 1957, Univ. of West Virginia	Morgantown, W.Va.
Rocklein, George Walter, B.C.E., 1958, Cornell Univ.	
Rosenberg, Laurence Crown, B.A., 1955, Brooklyn CollegeBro	
Roth, James Seymour, B.A., 1956, Dickinson College	Middletown, Pa.
Rothballer, Roger Williams, B.A., 1955, Cornell Univ	Washington, D.C.
Sahn, Martin Howard, B.C.E., 1958, Cornell Univ.	New York N.V.
Seymour, Paul Robert, B.S., 1955, Cornell Univ.	Ruffalo N V
Shigekane, Richard Akira, B.C.E., 1958, Cornell Univ.	
Shihadeh, Emile Saleem, B.C., 1951, Birmingham Univ	
Staley, Robert Wayne, B.M.E., 1958, Cornell Univ.	
Staudt, Warren Elliot, B.S., 1957, Villanova Univ	
Sterns, Robert Louis, B.S., 1957, Univ. of South Carolina	New Bedford, Mass.
Stoddard, Laurence Dean, B.A., 1957, DePauw Univ	Park Ridge, Ill.
Suter, Albert Edward, B.M.E., 1958, Cornell Univ	South Orange, N.J.
Thatcher, James Andrews, B.A., 1956, Cornell Univ	Wilmington, Del.
Virmani, Bharat, B.A., 1952, S.N. Dass Gupta College; LL.B.,	1955,
Delhi Univ.	New Delhi, India
Wallace, David Benjamin, B.A., 1953, Hamilton College	Glencoe, Ill.
Walls, Donald Francis, B.A., 1954, Cornell Univ.	
Weaver, James Sholes, Jr., B.M.E., 1955, Cornell Univ	
Weil, Jonas, B.S., 1958, Cornell Univ	Lexington, Ky.
Wesselmann, Glenn Allen, B.A., 1954, Dartmouth College Sh	
Wheeler, Wesley Bert, B.S., 1958, Cornell Univ.	
White, Ronald Keith, B.S.E.E., 1957, Purdue Univ.	
Wiegman, James Martin, B.A., 1957, Trinity College Williams, David Otis, B.A., 1958, Cornell Univ	
Wilson, William Henry, Jr., B.A., 1958, Cornell Univ.	Dallas Tevas
Wimmer, John Q., B.S., 1957, Univ. of Kansas	Edna Kan
winner, John V., D.S., 1881, On Kansas	Kall.

CANDIDATES FOR THE MASTER'S DEGREE, 1960

Bachinsky, Frank Willia Bates, Joel Gordon, B.S. Bergsman, Joel, Electric Bishop, Warren Edward Blau, Stanley Marvin, A Bowker, Roger Allan, A Brandenburg, Richard Brown, David Lewis, Ci Bryant, Robert McKim, Burke, James Edward, James, Carter, Bruce Jameson, Carter, Bruce Jameson, Carter, Joseph A., III, Jaswell, Frank Miller, J Chater, William Adams, Cochran, Thomas Lamb Cornell, Peter Van Bens	cc., 1954, College Sainte Croix
	tz, B.A., 1957, Rutgers UnivBerkeley, Calif. loma, 1958, Institut des Sciences PolitiquesParis, France
	Mechanical EngBus. & Pub. AdminMerion Station, Pa.
Des Cognets, Archer Ba	rber, B.S., 1957, Cornell Univ
	as, B.S., 1954, Univ. of BuffaloBuffalo, N.Y.
	A., 1958, Reed College
	llture–Bus. & Pub. Admin Bronx, New York, N.Y.
	n, Chemical EngBus. & Pub. AdminChatham, N.J.
Estey, Richard Ballantir	ne, B.S., 1955, Cornell UnivLongmeadow, Mass.
	er, B.Mar.E., 1956, N.Y. State Univ. Maritime
College	kefield, B.S., 1957, Univ. of Washington; M.S.,
	ingtonBellingham, Wash.
Giovinco, Charles Antho	ony, B.A., 1958, Cornell Univ Andover, Mass.
	erick, Jr., B.A., 1957, Harvard Univ
	t, B.A., 1958, Brandeis UnivRockville Centre, N.Y.
	Agriculture–Bus. & Pub. Admin
Gray, Gerald Sanford, B	A., 1958, Univ. of VermontForest Hills, N.Y. A., Mechanical Eng.—Bus. & Pub. AdminMaplewood, N.J.
	B.S., 1958, Lehigh Univ
	S., 1958, Cornell Univ
Harvey, Henry Hamilton	n, B.S., 1956, Boston CollegeLexington, Mass.
	F.A., 1952, Ohio State Univ Cayahoga Falls, Ohio
Herendeen, Charles Wil	lard, Agriculture-Bus. & Pub. Admin Macedon, N.Y. e, B.S., 1957, Fairleigh Dickinson Univ Maywood, N.J.
	1955, Keio Univ
	ch., 1952, The Univ. of TokyoHiroshima-ken, Japan
Ivy, Benjamin Franklin,	Mechanical EngBus. & Pub. Admin Everett, Wash.
	n, Chemical EngBus. & Pub. Admin Washington, D.C.
	II, B.S., 1956, Cornell Univ
	ure-Bus. & Pub. Admin
	Mechanical Eng.—Bus. & Pub. Admin Dayton, Ohio
Klaus, Charles Sorkin, B	.A., 1956, Cornell Univ.; Bus. & Pub. Admin
Law	Akron, Ohio

Kluherz, Robert Kenneth, B.A., 1958, Sterling College
McInerney, Arthur Joseph, M.D., 1945, McGill Univ
Moore, Edward Ransom, B.S., 1952, Alabama Polytechnic Institute; Bus. & Pub. Admin.—Law
stitute
Univ
Univ

Van Wynen, Joel Kenneth, B.A., 1958, Cornell Univ.; Bus. & Pub.
AdminLaw
Vatter, Robert Bryant, Mechanical EngBus. & Pub. Admin Elkins Park, Pa.
Weinberger, Daniel David, B.A., 1958, Lafayette College East Orange, N.J.
Wesselmann, Lee Arthur, B.A., 1958, Dartmouth CollegeShaker Heights, Ohio
Whybark, David Clay, B.S., 1957, Univ. of WashingtonSeattle, Wash.
Wilgarde, Ralph Louis, B.A., 1949, Univ. of Pennsylvania; M.B.A.,
1954, Univ. of PennsylvaniaPhiladelphia, Pa.
Yip In Tsoi, Tawat Tim, Diploma, 1956, Faraday House Electrical
Engineering CollegeBangkok, Thailand

CANDIDATE FOR THE MASTER'S DEGREE, 1961

Sacerdote, Peter Marcello, Electrical Eng.-Bus. & Pub. Admin. . West Englewood, N.J.

CANDIDATES FOR THE DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY DEGREE

OF PHILOSOPHY DEGREE
Basi, Raghbir Singh, B.A., 1952, B.S.W., 1953, Univ. of British Columbia; M.P.A., 1954, Harvard Univ. (on leave)
Ram Raj-Muzzaffar Nagar, U.P., India Birckmayer, Harold Drumm, B.A., 1952, M.B.A., 1956, Cornell Univ. Kinderhook, N.Y.
Blankenship, Lloyd Vaughn, B.A., 1956, Univ. of CaliforniaRiverside, Calif. Bower, Richard Stuart, B.A., 1949, Kenyon College; M.B.A., 1955,
Columbia Univ
Crawford, Robert Clement, B.A., 1953, Gettysburg College; M.P.A., 1955, Wayne Univ. (on leave)Butler, Pa.
Dryden, Myles Muir, B.S., 1955, London Univ.; M.B.A., 1957, Cornell Univ
Gensler, Peter Alfred, M.B.A., 1958, Univ. of Houston
Univ. of Minnesota
M.B.A., 1954, Cornell Univ. (on leave)
Silander, Fred Sulo, B.S., 1949, M.A., 1952, Univ. of New Hampshire (on leave)
Tarpey, Lawrence Xavier, B.A., 1953, University of Notre Dame; M.B.A., 1955, Indiana Univ
Tran, Than Qui, B.Sc., 1951, London Univ

PARTICIPANTS IN THE EXECUTIVE DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM, 1958

Albright, C. Monroe, Jr., Staff Assistant, Development Engineering Division, E. I. du Pont de Nemours & Company, Incorporated
Anders, Helmut, Dr., General Secretary, Ideal-Standard G.m.b.H.
Bonn-Rhein, Germany
Andrews, Cornelius R., Project Engineer, Navios Corp Nassau, Bahama Is.
Avakian, Arra S., Dr., Chief, Airborne Equipment Section, Avco Re-
search and Development Center, Avco Manufacturing Corporation
Belcher, Donald W., Vice President, Bowen Engineering, Incorporated
North Branch, N.J.
Belden, V. Ray, General Merchandise Manager, United States Gypsum
CompanyChicago, Ill.
Berg, Warren S., Director of Business Development, Arthur D. Little,
Incorporated
Billingsley, William F., Technical Director, The B. F. Goodrich Tire
Company
Boyd, Glenn D., Associate Director, Product Research, Campbell Soup
Company
Brockschmidt, Henry F., General Manager, International Operations,
The Perkin-Elmer Corporation
Bryan, Gordon D., Director, Public Relations and Advertising, Pacific
Finance CorporationLos Angeles, Calif.
Campbell, Charles A., Assistant to Vice President, Mitsubishi
Oil Company
Costello, Leonard F., Manager, Textile Department, Stein, Hall &
Company, Incorporated
Coulson, Armand L., Vice President for Sales, Ford Instrument
GompanyLong Island City, N.Y.
Crowley, Joseph B., Assistant Marketing District Manager, The Ohio
Oil CompanyLansing, Mich.
Denman, Robert R., Director of Long Range Development, Owens-
Illinois Technical Center, Owens-Illinois Glass CompanyToledo, Ohio
Desgrey, Charles W., Vice President-Manufacturing, United States
Gypsum Company
Dimock, James A., Assistant Manager, Economics Division, Supply
Dept., Esso Standard Oil Company
Edgar, Clement B., Vice President in Charge of Pittsburgh District,
M. H. Detrick Company
Feeney, William F., Assistant Vice President, The Chase Manhattan
BankNew York, N.Y.
Fritz, Leo A. B., Supervisory Administrative Officer (Program Control),
Programs and Analysis Office, Directorate of Procurement and
Production, Hq, Air Material CommandWright-Patterson AFB, Ohio
Gilbert, Edward, Supervisor of Amphibious Vehicle Development,
Ships Division, Code 528, Bureau of Ships
Goldfuss, Edwin F., Controller, IBM World Trade CorpNew York, N.Y.
Greenig, Robert M., Director of Electronics Installation Division,
Mutual Life Insurance Company of New YorkNew York, N.Y.
Hall, Wayne C., Dr., Associate Director of Research for Nucleonics,
United States Naval Research Laboratory Washington D.C.

Haugh, Wendell J., Divisional Petroleum Engineer, Tidewater Oil
CompanyTulsa, Okla Heckel, Harry L., Dr., Director of Laboratories, Nitrogen Division,
Heckel, Harry L., Dr., Director of Laboratories, Nitrogen Division,
Allied Chemical Corporation
Jacquot, Grant C., Special Assistant, Manufacturing Division, Ex-
plosives Department, E. I. du Pont de Nemours & Company,
Incorporated
Jaros, George J., Division Comptroller and Operations Control, Gen-
eral Mills, Incorporated
Johnson, Raymond A., Executive Assistant to Vice President, Eastern
Division and Secretary of Operating Committee, Tidewater Oil
Company
Kiel, Frederick, Jr., Credit Manager and Assistant Treasurer, Owens-
Corning Fiberglas Corporation
Kuhn, Frank E., Assistant to Senior Vice President, Equitable Life
Assurance Society of the United StatesNew York, N.Y.
La Selle, Mason A., Foreign Service Officer, Department of State,
American ConsulateBerlin, Germany
Litchfield, John T., Dr., Director, Experimental Therapeutic Research
Department, Research Divison, American Cyanamid Company
Pearl River, N.Y.
Lowry, Samuel T., Assistant to the Vice President-Finance, Boeing
Airplane CompanySeattle, Wash.
Mallonee, Guy V., Dealer Merchandising Manager, Esso Standard Oil
Company
McVeigh, John E., Regional Manager Associate, Midwestern Region,
Chemical Sales Division, Chas. Pfizer & Co., Inc
Milby, William R., Assistant Director, Customers Services, The De-
troit Edison Company
Nero, Mark F., Exploration Manager, International Petroleum (Col-
ombia), Limited
Neville, Raymond M., Deputy Chief, Transportation Division, Hq.
Mobile Air Materiel Area
Nielsen, Clarence, Manager, Talara Operations, International Petro-
leum Company, Ltd
Okerlund, Chester D., Head, Training Stations Section, Military Con-
struction Branch, Bureau of Aeronautics
Pape, Frederick W., Manager of Production, Lederle Laboratories
Division, American Cyanamid CompanyPearl River, N.Y.
Pennington, Ronald A., Assistant Treasurer, Co-Operative Industries,
Incorporated
Ribble, Ralph J., Foreign Service Officer, Department of State,
American Embassy
Santini, Danilo, Manager, Elevator Engineering, Westinghouse Electric
Corporation Jersey City, N.J.
Seidler, William A., Engineer, Electrical Construction and Main-
tenance Department, Cleveland Electric Illuminating Company
Cleveland, Ohio
Setterholm, Vernon M., Director, Silver Spring Laboratory, Vitro
Laboratories Division, Vitro Corporation of AmericaSilver Spring, Md.
Smith, Wilbert L., II, Manager of Industrial Relations—Syracuse-
Groton-Cortland Plants, Smith-Corona, IncorporatedSyracuse, N.Y.
Stevens, Louis D., Manager, IBM Product Development Laboratory,
International Business Machines CorporationSan Jose, Calif.



A session of the B. & P.A. Student Association's tenth Annual Management Conference. This conference is the highlight of the Association's extracurricular program.



Participants in the Executive Development Program taking a break between discussion sessions.



Stomierowski, Edw	vard T., Administrativ	ve Officer, Chief, Plans	s Divi-
sion, Program	ming Office, Rome Al	FD	Griffiss AFB, N.Y.
Tierney, John G.	, Assistant Sales Mar	nager, The Williams	Manu-
facturing Com	ipany		Portsmouth, Ohio
Vanlue, Paul, Gen	eral Auditor, The Oh	io Oil Company	Findlay, Ohio
Wright, Robert !	E., Manager, Major	Projects Department,	Engi-
neering Divisi	on. The Chemstrand	Corporation	Pensacola, Fla.

PARTICIPANTS IN THE HOSPITAL ADMINISTRATORS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM, 1958

DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM, 1958
Asztely, Sandor, Ph.D., Consultant to Department of Hospitals, City of Gothenburg
Hospital
Hospital
Foundation
Research Center and Hospital
Gee, David A., M.H.A., Associate Director, Jewish Hospital of St. Louis
Guy, Robert J., B.A., Administrator, Baton Rouge General Hospital
Baton Rouge, La.
Hale, Clarence B., B.A., Assistant Administrator, Johnston Memorial Hospital
Harris, George P., A.B., Director of Field Service, Hospital and
Orphan Sections, The Duke Endowment
Army Hospital
May, Ann, M.H.A., Administrator, Schoolcraft Memorial Hospital
O'Neal, W. Harold, B.S., Administrator, Hazard Memorial Hospital,
Miners Memorial Hospital Association
Sasser, Alfred Jr., Ed.D., Superintendent, Glenwood State SchoolGlenwood, Iowa
Temple, Norbert M., M.P.A., Director, Highland Park General Hospital
Thomas, Drew J., Executive Director, Nathan Littauer Hospital. Gloversville, N.Y.
Thompson, J. Patrick, B.S., Administrator, Charlotte Rehabilitation
Hospital
Toomey, Robert E., M.S., Director, Greenville General HospitalGreenville, S.C. Washburn, W. Wyan, M.D., Administrator, Gardner-Webb College
Community Health Center
Wood, William H. Jr., M.S., Associate Director, Newport HospitalNewport, R.I.

INDEX

Accounting, concentration in, 58–59; courses in, 73–74

Administrative process, courses in, 74–76 Administrative Science Quarterly, 15

Admission requirements, for the Doctor's degree, 24–26; for the Master's degree, 47–53

Advanced standing, 48-49

Advisers, academic, 38–39; see also Counseling, and Placement services

Agricultural Industries Conference, 32–33

Agricultural management, concentration in, 18–19, 59–61; courses in, 76

Aim and philosophy of the School, 10-11 Alumni services, 46

Announcements, Inside back cover

Annual Management Conference, 35–36 Application for admission, to Doctor's program, 24–25; to Master's program,

47–49 Assistantships, 43

Athletics, 37 Automobiles, 42

Balance Sheet, 35

Business administration, programs in, 54 Business management, concentration in, 61; courses in, 77

Calendar, Inside front cover

Case method, 13-14

City management, concentration in, 19, 61–62

Civil engineering, concentration in, 19
Concentrations: accounting, 58–59; agricultural management, 59–61; business management, 61; city management, 61–62; finance, 62–63; hospital administration, 63–66; managerial economics, 66–67; marketing, 67; personnel management, 68; production, 68–69; public management, 69–72; special, 72; transportation, 72

Core curriculum, 54–56, see also Courses Cornell Marketing Management Forum, 32

Councils, advisory, 8-9

Counseling services, 38-39, 44-45

Course programs, 54-72

Courses, description of, 73–89; exemptions, 48, 57; in other schools, 21, 73;

numerical index to, 90–91; prerequisites for, 73–89; see also Concentrations and Core curriculum

Degree programs, for the Master's degree, 17–21; for the Doctor's degree, 21–28

Degree with distinction, 17-18

Description of courses, 73-89

Doctoral programs, 21-28

Double registration, for agriculture students, 19, 60; for civil engineering students, 19; for law-administration students, 19–21; general requirements, 49–50; interviews prior to, 50

Economics, courses in, 77-79

Entrance procedures, 24-25, 47-53

Executive Development Program, participants, 97–99; programs for, 31

Exemptions, 48, 57

Expenses, see Living costs and Tuition and fees

Facilities, of the School, 14; of Cornell, 14, 35

Faculty and staff, 5-7, 11-12

Federal Accountant, 15-16

Federal administration, option in, 70–71 Fellowships, 42–43

Finance, concentrations in, 62–63; courses in, 79–81

Financial aids, 27, 42-44

Food Distribution Program, 33

Foreign students, assistance to, 39

General public administration, option in, 70

Grading standards, minimum, 17; for degree with distinction, 17–18

Graduate Forum, 27

Health requirements on entrance, 52–53 Health services and medical care, 39–40 Hospital administration, concentration in, 19, 63–66; courses in, 81–83; Sloan Institute of, 12–13

Hospital Administrators Development Program, 31–32; participants in 1958, 99

Housing, 40-42

Human relations, see Personnel management

International and foreign operations, option in, 71

INDEX 101

Internships, accounting, 59 Interviews, 25, 50

Instructional Policies, 30

Language requirements, for doctoral students, 22

Law, courses in, 83; program in administration and, 19-21

Libraries, 14-15

Living costs, 52; see also Tuition and fees

Loans, 43-44

Major subjects, for the Doctor's program, 23; for the Master's program *see* Concentrations

Management Conference for Owners and Managers of Retail Lumber Businesses, 32

Management Training for Highway Officials, 30

Management Research Institute, 30

Managerial economics, concentration in, 66–67

Marketing, concentration in, 67; Cornell Marketing Management Forum, 32; courses in, 83–85

Master's degree programs, 17-21, 54-56

Mathematics, courses in, 89
Medical services, see Health services and
medical care

Methods of instruction, 13-14

Military programs, 28

Non-degree candidates, 50

Orientation, 38

Personnel management, concentration in, 68; courses in, 85–86

Placement services, alumni, 46; student, 44–45

Prerequisites, see Courses

Production, concentration in, 68-69; courses in, 86

Professional associations, 36-37

Programs, types of, 29-33

Public administration, programs in, 55–56

Public management, concentration in, 69–72; courses in, 87–88

Publications: Administrative Science Quarterly, 15; Federal Accountant, 15; by students, 35; general information on, 15, 16

Reading, remedial, 45

Recreational facilities, 34-37

Registration, 51

Required courses, 54-55

Research, 12, 14-16, 22, 24, 84-85

Residence requirements, 26-27

Scholarships, 42-43

Sloan Institute of Hospital Administration, 12–13; see also Hospital administration

Social life, see Student activities

Special concentrations, 72

Special degree programs, 18-21, 72

Special nondegree programs, for hospital administrators, 31; for industry and government, 29–33; see also Executive development

Statistics, courses in, 89

Student activities, outside the School, 37; within the School, 27, 34–37

Student Association, 34

Student body, 92-96

Student program, 34–37; see also Student activities

Supper Club, 34-35

Testing services, for admission, 25, 47–53; University Testing and Service Bureau, 45

Thesis, doctoral, 24

Transportation, concentration in, 72; courses in, 89

Tuition and fees, 40, 51–52; see also Living costs

Veterans' benefits, 52

Vocational information, Vocational Guidance Office, 45; see also Concentrations, Counseling, and Placement services

Wives' Club, 35